

Progress in Neurobiology 72 (2004) 341-372



www.elsevier.com/locate/pneurobio

# The functional neuroanatomy of the human orbitofrontal cortex: evidence from neuroimaging and neuropsychology

Morten L. Kringelbach<sup>a,b</sup>, Edmund T. Rolls<sup>a,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Department of Experimental Psychology, University of Oxford, South Parks Road, Oxford OX1 3UD, UK <sup>b</sup> Oxford Centre for Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging (FMRIB), John Radcliffe Hospital, Headley Way, Oxford OX3 9DU, UK

Received 25 June 2003; accepted 17 March 2004

## Abstract

The human orbitofrontal cortex is an important brain region for the processing of rewards and punishments, which is a prerequisite for the complex and flexible emotional and social behaviour which contributes to the evolutionary success of humans. Yet much remains to be discovered about the functions of this key brain region, and new evidence from functional neuroimaging and clinical neuropsychology is affording new insights into the different functions of the human orbitofrontal cortex. We review the neuroanatomical and neuropsychological literature on the human orbitofrontal cortex, and propose two distinct trends of neural activity based on a meta-analysis of neuroimaging studies. One is a mediolateral distinction, whereby medial orbitofrontal cortex activity is related to monitoring the reward value of many different reinforcers, whereas lateral orbitofrontal cortex activity is related to the evaluation of punishers which may lead to a change in ongoing behaviour. The second is a posterior–anterior distinction with more complex or abstract reinforcers (such as monetary gain and loss) represented more anteriorly in the orbitofrontal cortex than simpler reinforcers such as taste or pain. Finally, we propose new neuroimaging methods for obtaining further evidence on the localisation of function in the human orbitofrontal cortex. © 2004 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

## Contents

1.	Intro	luction	342				
2.	Neuroanatomy of the orbitofrontal cortex						
	2.1.	Cytoarchitecture of the orbitofrontal cortex	343				
	2.2.	Inputs	347				
	2.3.	Outputs	349				
	2.4.	Phylogeny	349				
3.	The functional role of the orbitofrontal cortex						
	3.1.	Emotion and the orbitofrontal cortex	350				
	3.2.	Lesions of the human orbitofrontal cortex	351				
	3.3.	Neurophysiological studies in non-human primates	353				
	3.4.	Theories of the functional role of the orbitofrontal cortex	354				
		3.4.1. Inhibition and the orbitofrontal cortex	354				
		3.4.2. The somatic marker hypothesis 3	354				
		3.4.3. Representations of reward and punishment 3	355				
4.	Meta-analysis of neuroimaging data						
	4.1.	Meta-analysis methods 3.					
	4.2.	Results of the meta-analysis					
	4.3.	Discussion of the meta-analysis					
		4.3.1. Medial versus lateral trend 3	361				
		4.3.2. Posterior versus anterior trend	362				

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Tel.: +44-1865-271348; fax: +44-1865-271323.

*E-mail addresses:* edmund.rolls@psy.ox.ac.uk (E.T. Rolls), Morten.Kringelbach@psy.ox.ac.uk (M.L. Kringelbach).

URL: http://www.cns.ox.ac.uk.

	4.4.	.4. Challenges of neuroimaging the human orbitofrontal cortex					
		4.4.1. Use coronal slicing					
		4.4.2. Minimise in-plane voxel resolution	363				
		4.4.3. Increase the gradient switching frequency	363				
		4.4.4. Utilise short echo time (TE)	363				
		4.4.5. Employ higher order shimming	363				
	4.5.	Improvements to neuroimaging methods	363				
5. Conclusions							
	5.1.	The representation of reinforcers in the orbitofrontal cortex					
	5.2.	2. The representation of the reward value of reinforcers					
	5.3.	. The specificity of reward and punishment representations					
	5.4.	Separation of representations of reward value					
	5.5.	5. Subjective correlates of the affective valence of reinforcers					
	5.6.	Mediolateral trend: monitoring versus evaluating					
	5.7.	Posterior-to-anterior trend: increasing complexity					
	5.8.	The functional neuroanatomy of emotion	367				
References							

# 1. Introduction

Over the last hundred years we have learned more about the localisation of function in the human brain than in the rest of recorded history. The early, poorly founded efforts of phrenology as practiced by Gall and his followers have been replaced by a corpus of solid neuroscientific evidence from experiments in other animals. Even so, with the advent of human neuroimaging over the last 15–20 years, there have been some who use this technique with its pretty pictures of coloured blobs on brain slices almost as a modern-day phrenology. It is crucial that we remember that these pretty pictures can easily mislead us, and that their interpretation needs to take into account the wealth of scientific evidence obtained with different methods from both humans and other animals.

The orbitofrontal cortex provides in many ways a good example of how functional neuroimaging can advance our understanding of the functional role of a human brain region but also how it needs to take into account other neuroscientific research. Some of the functions of the primate orbitofrontal cortex have been previously elucidated in a variety of experiments in non-human primates (for reviews, see Rolls, 2000a, 2002, 2004). Some of the conclusions of this research are that the orbitofrontal cortex represents the changing and relative reward value of many different primary (unlearned) reinforcers such as taste and somatosensory stimuli; of many different secondary (learned) reinforcers including olfactory and visual stimuli; and learns and rapidly reverses associations between secondary and primary reinforcers, that is it implements stimulus-reinforcement association learning, which is the type of learning that is involved in emotion (Rolls, 1999a, 2002).

This review demonstrates how recent neuroimaging (and neuropsychological) experiments have confirmed the important functional role of the human orbitofrontal cortex in emotion. Neuroimaging experiments have, however, more to offer than mere confirmation of the phylogenetic continuity of brain function in primates. One of the main premises of this review is that neuroimaging offers important new spatial information on neural activity in the human orbitofrontal cortex, which can serve to further elucidate the functional role of the subareas within this brain region. We should remember though that functional neuroimaging has limitations in that there are many sometimes quite small populations of neurons with different responses to different types of stimulus or event in the orbitofrontal cortex and other brain regions which may not all be revealed by neuroimaging, which reflects the average metabolic demands of a brain region (Deco et al., in preparation; Rolls, 1999a). Further, brain imaging does not address the issue of the information that is represented by virtue of the different tuning of individual neurons (which are the computing elements of the brain), and so does not provide the evidence on which computational models of brain function must be based (Rolls and Deco, 2002). It is thus very important to consider the results of human functional neuroimaging in the light of what is known from complementary studies using for example neurophysiology in primates, and the effects of brain damage.

The focus of this review is on elucidating the functional neuroanatomy of the human orbitofrontal cortex. We first review the neuroanatomical data on the cytoarchitecture and connections of the orbitofrontal cortex, which is based on relevant information from other primates and humans. We then review a number of relevant studies from the human neuropsychological literature. We then proceed to perform a meta-analysis of existing neuroimaging studies in the literature to determine to what extent it is possible to localise different functions in separate parts of the orbitofrontal cortex.

#### 2. Neuroanatomy of the orbitofrontal cortex

The primate orbitofrontal cortex occupies the ventral surface of the frontal part of the brain (see Fig. 1) and can be defined as the part of the prefrontal cortex that receives projections from the magnocellular, medial, nucleus of the mediodorsal thalamus (Fuster, 1997). This is in contrast to other parts of the prefrontal cortex which receive projections from other parts of the mediodorsal thalamus, such the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex which receives projections from the parvocellular, lateral, part of the mediodorsal thalamic nucleus; and the frontal eye fields (Brodmann's area 8) in the anterior bank of the arcuate sulcus which receive projections from the paralamellar part of the mediodorsal nucleus of the thalamus.

### 2.1. Cytoarchitecture of the orbitofrontal cortex

Brodmann (1905, 1909) carried out one of the first comprehensive cytoarchitectural analyses of both the human and the primate (specifically that of the *Cercopithecus* monkey) brain and subsequently assigned unique numbers to different cytoarchitectonic areas (see Fig. 2). Unfortunately, Brodmann was less detailed in his investigations of the orbitofrontal cortex, and his cytoarchitectonical maps were restricted to mapping areas 10, 11 and 47 in the human brain. Moreover, the homologies between the human and primate regions were not fully worked out, in that in the primate map, area 11 is extended laterally and area 12 has taken over the medial area occupied by area 11 in the human map, while area 47 is not included at all in the non-human primate map.

Clarification was provided by Walker (1940), who investigated the monkey species *Macaca fascicularis* to try to resolve the inconsistencies present in Brodmann's maps. The orbitofrontal cortex turned out to be much less homogenous than specified by Brodmann. Walker therefore proposed to parcellate the primate orbital surface into five distinct areas



Fig. 1. Some of the key brain structures implicated in emotion. The position of the amygdala, orbitofrontal cortex and cingulate cortex are shown on a midsagittal view (top), and on a ventral view (bottom) of the human brain.

(areas 10, 11, 12, 13 and 14; see Fig. 3). Areas 12 and 13 occupy the lateral and medial orbital surface, respectively, while area 14 is on the ventromedial convexity near the gyrus rectus. Further anterior, area 10 occupies the frontal pole, while area 11 occupies the remaining anterior orbital surface.



Fig. 2. Brodmann's original cytoarchitectonic maps of the human brain. On the left is shown a medial view of the cortical areas on the medial wall of the human brain, and on the right is shown a ventral view of the human brain. Notice how the cytoarchitecture of the orbitofrontal cortex is reduced to three areas 10, 11 and 47. Later investigations found it necessary to further subdivide the orbitofrontal cortex in order to reflect its heterogeneity.



Fig. 3. Progressive refinements in cytoarchitectonic maps in non-human primates. In (a) on the far left, the map of Walker (1940) of the areas in the monkey *Macaca fascicularis* is shown on views of the medial wall and the ventral surface. The orbitofrontal cortex is now parcelled into five areas (areas 10, 11, 12, 13 and 14) as an improvement to Brodmann's primate (and human) map. In the middle in (b) is shown the map of Petrides and Pandya (1994) where the differences in Brodmann's primate and human brain were reconciled with Walker's map by naming the lateral parts of the orbitofrontal cortex area 47/12. On the far right in (c) is shown the redrawn map of Carmichael et al. (1994) where the orbitofrontal cortex was further subdivided into smaller subareas.

Area 47 from the human map was still not included in Walker's map, and subsequently Petrides and Pandya (1994) tried to reconcile the remaining inconsistencies between the human and monkey cytoarchitectonic maps by proposing to label the lateral parts of the orbitofrontal gyri as 47/12 (see Fig. 4). Another study (see Fig. 3) used nine different histochemical and immunohistochemical stains to further subdivide the orbitofrontal cortex into smaller subareas (Carmichael et al., 1994).

It has also been proposed that cytoarchitecturally and functionally the orbitofrontal cortex should be considered to be part of what is collectively called the orbital and medial prefrontal cortex (OMPFC, Öngür and Price, 2000). This network includes both the orbitofrontal cortex and parts of the anterior cingulate cortex and has distinct connections to other parts of the brain. The orbital network receives input from all the sensory modalities including visceral afferents and is proposed to be important for the regulation of food intake, while the medial network has extensive visceromotor outputs (see Figs. 5 and 6, where the available anatomical information from monkeys has been extrapolated to humans). The two networks were therefore proposed, in the light also of neurophysiological studies (Rolls, 1997), to serve as a crucial sensory-visceromotor link for consummatory behaviours.

Another crucial cytoarchitectonic feature of the orbitofrontal cortices is the considerable variability between individuals. A recent study mapped the various orbital sulci



Fig. 4. Comparable monkey and human cytoarchitectonic maps. In (a) on the left are shown the cytoarchitectonic areas on the medial wall and on the ventral surface of the human brain proposed by Petrides and Pandya (1994). In (b) on the right are shown the homologous areas in the primate.



Fig. 5. Networks in the primate orbitofrontal cortex. The figures show the cytoarchitectonic areas and subareas on the medial wall on the left and on the orbital surface on the right. In (a) at the top of the figure are shown the areas and the spatial locations of some of the sensory inputs to the orbitofrontal cortex. In (b) is shown the orbital network, and in (c) is shown the medial network in the orbitofrontal cortex. From the medial network there are direct connections to various parts of the hypothalamus to influence the internal system (figure modified from Öngür and Price, 2000).

in both humans and monkeys (*Macaca mulatta*) using magnetic resonance imaging of 50 right-handed humans (22 women and 28 men) and photographs of 50 post-mortem monkey brains (Chiavaras and Petrides, 2000). Three main types of sulcal patterns were found in humans (see Fig. 7), with considerable variability even within each subtype. Generally, four main sulci were identified on the orbital surface: the olfactory, medial, lateral and transverse orbital surface: the olfactory, medial, lateral and transverse orbital succi. These four sulci essentially subdivided the orbitofrontal cortex into four main gyri. The gyrus rectus (posteriorly area 14 and anteriorly parts of area 11) on the ventromedial convexity is delineated laterally by the olfactory sulcus and medially by the anterior sulcus on the ventromedial surface. The medial and the lateral sulci run parallel (over areas 11, 13 and 47/12), and are connected by the transverse sulcus (usually forming the border between areas 13 and 11). This arrangement typically forms an 'H', 'K' or 'X' but is occasionally augmented by further orbitofrontal sulci such as the intermediate orbital sulci, the posterior orbital sulci and the sulcus fragmentosus. In 81% of the data the intermediate orbital sulci were observed anterior to the transverse orbital sulci. In 77% of the hemispheres either one or two longitudinal sulci were found posterior to the transverse orbital sulcus. This posterior orbital sulcus most often runs the entire extent of the posterior orbital region. In 10% of the hemispheres a small sulcus was



Fig. 6. Putative networks in the human orbitofrontal cortex. The figures show the cytoarchitectonic areas and subareas on the medial wall on the left and on the orbital surface on the right of the human brain. The cytoarchitectonic maps of the human orbitofrontal cortex shown are based on the maps from Öngür and Price (2000), but extended to use the functional connectivity from studies in primates. In (a) at the top of the figure are shown the areas and the spatial locations of some of the sensory inputs to the orbitofrontal cortex. In (b) is shown the orbital network, and in (c) is shown the medial network with direct connections to various parts of the hypothalamus. Modified and extended with putative functional connectivity from Öngür and Price (2000).



Fig. 7. Sulcal variability. The figure demonstrates the considerable variability of the sulcal patterns in the human orbitofrontal cortex. The three main types of sulcal types with the various subtypes are shown in a, b and c. On the left of the figure are shown ventral of views of the left hemispheres of human brains and on the right are shown schematic drawings of the three sulcal types and their subtypes (modified from Chiavaras and Petrides, 2001). Abbreviations used: Fr, sulcus fragmentosus; IOS, intermediate orbital sulcus; IOSI, lateral orbital sulcus; IOS, medial intermediate orbital sulcus; LOSr, caudal portion of lateral orbital sulcus; LOSr, rostral portion of lateral orbital sulcus; MOS, medial orbital sulcus; MOSr, rostral portion of medial orbital sulcus; POSI, lateral posterior orbital sulcus; POSM, medial posterior orbital sulcus; TOS, transverse orbital sulcus.

present between the olfactory sulcus and the medial orbital sulcus.

Similar variability was observed for the orbital surfaces in the monkeys, with only three major sulci: the olfactory sulcus, the medial orbital sulcus and the lateral orbital sulcus, which gave rise to three subtypes.

The considerable variability found in the orbitofrontal cortex can be further expressed in sulcal probability maps in standardised stereotaxic proportional space (Chiavaras and Petrides, 2001). The pattern of sulcal variability is also reflected in sulcal development (Chi et al., 1977), which follows two main trends, where sulci appearing in early gestation are much less variable than those sulci appearing later in development (see Fig. 8). In the mediolateral trend the sulcal variability increases from the medial to the lateral part of the orbital sulcus, while in the posterior–anterior trend the sulcal variability increases from posterior regions to anterior regions.

The mediolateral trend starts with the olfactory sulcus, which is the least variable of the orbital sulci with a large area common to over 90% of subjects. The olfactory sulcus is first visible after only 16 weeks which is thus comparable to other major sulci in the human brain such as the interhemispheric and transverse cerebral fissures (at 8 weeks), the Sylvian fissure and callosal sulcus (at 14 weeks), the calcarine fissure (at 16 weeks) and the central sulcus (at 20 weeks).

As one progresses further lateral the variability increases with only a small area of the medial orbital sulcus common to 90% of the subjects, which fits well with its first appearance at 28–31 weeks after gestation. The lateral orbital sulcus does not contain an area common to 90% of the subjects, but instead only a small area common to 75%. Again, what could well be the lateral orbital sulcus appears rather late after gestation (at 32–35 weeks).

A similar pattern is seen with the posterior–anterior trend where the posterior part of the olfactory sulcus is less variable than parts located further anterior. This is mirrored by the first appearance of the olfactory sulcus after 16 weeks, which gradually extends anteriorly until the 25th week. Likewise for the transverse orbital sulcus that first appears after 36 weeks and for the intermediate orbital sulci that appear at 40–44 weeks after gestation.

Overall, the considerable variability of human orbitofrontal cortex anatomy shows that there are significant differences between individuals. It also poses interesting methodological challenges for those who hope to normalise individual brains to a template brain in order to generalise about the functional anatomy of the human orbitofrontal cortex (see meta-analysis later and the section on possible improvements to current methods).

# 2.2. Inputs

The orbitofrontal cortex receives inputs from all the sensory modalities: gustatory, olfactory, somatosensory, auditory and visual (see Fig. 9 and Rolls, 1999a,b). Visceral



Fig. 8. Sulcal probability and development. The figure shows a ventral view of the orbital surface with a sulcal probability map superimposed. Furthermore, the two developmental trends of the orbital sulci after gestation are indicated by arrows and indications of the weeks for the first appearance of the sulci based on Chi et al. (1977). In the mediolateral trend the sulcal variability increases from the medial to the lateral part of the orbitofrontal cortex, while in the posterior–anterior trend the sulcal variability increases from posterior to anterior regions. Abbreviations used OS, olfactory sulcus; MOS, medial orbital sulcus; TOS, transverse orbital sulcus; LOS, lateral orbital sulcus. Sulcal probability modified from Chiavaras and Petrides (2001).

information is also received by the orbitofrontal cortex and all this sensory information makes the orbitofrontal cortex the perhaps most polymodal region in the entire cortical mantle with the possible exception of the rhinal regions of the temporal lobes (Barbas, 1988). The orbitofrontal cortex



Fig. 9. Schematic diagram of sensory input to the orbitofrontal cortex. The orbitofrontal cortex receives input from all the sensory modalities: gustatory, olfactory, somatosensory, auditory and visual. This information is then represented and available for pattern-association between primary (e.g. taste, touch and pain) and secondary (e.g. visual) reinforcers. The reward value of this representation can be modulated by hunger neurons (HN). The output from the orbitofrontal cortex to both striatum (external) and lateral hypothalamus (internal) can then lead to behaviour. Abbreviations utilised: TH, thalamus; OB, olfactory bulb; NST, nucleus of the solitary tract; V1, V2, V4, primary and secondary visual areas; SS, somatosensory cortex (3, 1, 2); AC, auditory cortex; INS/OP, insula cortex/frontal operculum; IT, inferior temporal visual cortex; PIR, piriform cortex; OFC, orbitofrontal cortex; HN, hunger neurons; ST, striatum; LH, lateral hypothalamus (figure modified from Rolls, 1999a,b).

may be conceptualised as receiving the outputs of all the "what" processing systems, including those that specify primary reinforcers including those produced by taste and somatosensory input (Rolls, 1999a; Rolls and Deco, 2002). In this respect, the orbitofrontal cortex is a unique cortical area.

The orbitofrontal cortex is thus well placed for multimodal stimulus-reinforcement association learning (Rolls, 1990; Rolls, 1999a). Taste information is received from the ventral posteromedial nucleus of the thalamus by the primary taste cortex in the anterior insular and adjoining frontal operculum, which then projects to the primate caudolateral orbitofrontal cortex (area 13 and Ial) which then by definition contains the secondary taste cortex (Baylis et al., 1994; Rolls et al., 1990). Olfactory information is also processed in the orbitofrontal cortex, with the secondary (areas Iam, Iapm and 13) and tertiary olfactory cortex (area 11) located in the orbitofrontal cortex (Carmichael et al., 1994; Critchley and Rolls, 1996b; Rolls et al., 1996). Object-processed visual information is received from the inferior temporal cortex in lateral areas of the orbitofrontal cortex (area 47/12) (Barbas, 1988; Morecraft et al., 1992; Rolls and Deco, 2002; Thorpe et al., 1983). Further visual information is received from the temporal pole and from the anterior part of the superior temporal sulcus where face-responsive neurons are found (Hasselmo et al., 1989a; Hasselmo et al., 1989b). Auditory information is received in area 11 and 47/12 from area TA and area TAa in the cortex in the superior temporal cortex (Barbas, 1988; Morecraft et al., 1992; Romanski et al., 1999).

Somatosensory information is conveyed primarily to area 47/12 (47/12m) in projections from the somatosensory areas

2, 1 and SII in the frontal and pericentral operculum and from the insula (Barbas, 1988; Carmichael and Price, 1995b; Morecraft et al., 1992; Rolls et al., 1999; Verhagen et al., 2003).

Visceral information is received in the caudal orbitofrontal cortex (areas Ial and Iapm) from a region of the ventrolateral posteromedial thalamic nucleus, which is distinct from the parvocellular part involved in taste processing (Öngür and Price, 2000).

There are also direct inputs from other brain structures. The most prominent of these brain structures is the amygdala, where a number of its nuclei including the lateral, basal and accessory basal, anterior, periamygdaloid and medial nuclei all project extensively to widespread areas of the orbitofrontal cortex (mostly to areas 13a, 13b, 47/12l and less densely to areas 14 and 10, e.g. Amaral and Price, 1984; Carmichael and Price, 1995a). Some of these projections and especially those from the basal nucleus of the amygdala are topographically organised. The connections are in almost all cases reciprocal, and there is some evidence that the orbitofrontal cortex projects more widely to the amygdala than vice versa (Cavada et al., 2000). In addition, as described above, the insula projects taste, olfactory, visceral, and somatosensory information widely to the caudal part of orbitofrontal cortex (Mesulam and Mufson, 1982).

The projections from the anterior cingulate cortex to the orbitofrontal cortex are dense, with projections from nearly all parts of the anterior cingulate cortex (Van Hoesen et al., 1993). Parts of the posterior cingulate cortex (areas 23 and 30) also project to the orbitofrontal cortex (Van Hoesen et al., 1993). There are substantial reciprocal projections to areas 10o, 11m, Iai, 14r and 14c from the rostral part of the anterior cingulate cortex (Öngür and Price, 2000). The motor cingulate area, 23c, also has strong reciprocal connections with the orbitofrontal cortex (Carmichael and Price, 1996; Cavada et al., 2000). Premotor area F5 contains the representation of distal arm movement with neurons responding to goal-related motor acts and motivational visual stimuli (Rizzolatti et al., 1988), and has reciprocal connections with the lateral and caudal orbitofrontal cortex (Barbas and Pandya, 1989; Morecraft et al., 1992).

There are reciprocal connections with other prefrontal areas (areas 9 and 46) in extensive parts of the orbitofrontal cortex including areas 10, 11, 12 and 14 (Barbas and Pandya, 1989; Carmichael and Price, 1995b). The posterior hypothalamus also projects to the prefrontal cortex (Rempel-Clower and Barbas, 1998).

The hippocampus has direct extensive ipsilateral topographic projections to primarily the medial orbitofrontal cortex (Cavada et al., 2000). The prosubiculum adjacent to CA1 also projects to the orbitofrontal cortex.

The orbitofrontal cortex is innervated by cholinergic and aminergic subcortical fibres (Morecraft et al., 1992). The cholinergic innervation principally comes from the nucleus basalis of Meynert, and it is interesting to note that the orbitofrontal cortex projects into the nucleus basalis and thus has the possibility of controlling cholinergic input to the entire cerebral cortex (Mesulam and Mufson, 1984). The other regions projecting to the nucleus basalis are other interconnected structures including the hypothalamus, nucleus accumbens, piriform cortex, entorhinal cortex, temporal pole, anterior insula, septal nuclei and posterior parahippocampal cortex, and neurons in the region of the nucleus basalis/substantia innominata/lateral hypothalamus have responses to the sight, smell and taste of food (Rolls, 1999a).

Finally, as mentioned above, the orbitofrontal cortex receives indirect information via projections from the mediodorsal thalamic nucleus pars magnocellularis which itself receives afferents from temporal structures such as the amygdala, the prepyrifom cortex and inferior temporal cortex (Öngür and Price, 2000).

# 2.3. Outputs

Most of the input connections to the orbitofrontal cortex mentioned above are reciprocal unless specifically stated. This means that the orbitofrontal cortex projects back to temporal lobe areas such as the amygdala, entorhinal cortex, hippocampus and the inferior temporal cortex. Other efferent projection regions include the cingulate cortex, caudate nucleus, preoptic region, lateral hypothalamus and ventral tegmental area (Rolls, 1999a).

Of special interest are the heavy interconnections of the orbitofrontal cortex with the hypothalamus and in particular the posterior hypothalamus (Rempel-Clower and Barbas, 1998). Interestingly, the efferent projections from the prefrontal cortex come from more selective areas than those that receive inputs from the hypothalamus/substantia innominata, with the medial prefrontal cortex sending the densest projections, followed by those from the orbitofrontal cortex, with only very weak projections from the lateral prefrontal cortex (Öngür and Price, 1998; Rempel-Clower and Barbas, 1998).

Also interesting in view of the role of the orbitofrontal cortex in emotion are the strong reciprocal connections with the periaqueductal grey (Rempel-Clower and Barbas, 1998). There are strong connections with the striosomal compartment of the anterior and ventromedial striatum, mainly the caudate nucleus (Eblen and Graybiel, 1995). This pathway could be involved in goal-directed behaviour and may control dopaminergic substantia nigra pars compacta neurons (Rolls, 1999a). There is evidence of direct ascending and descending pathways to dopaminergic cell groups in the mesencephalon (Öngür and Price, 1998; Porrino and Goldman-Rakic, 1982) and some evidence for a direct link to the nucleus accumbens (Haber et al., 1995).

# 2.4. Phylogeny

The orbitofrontal cortex forms part of the prefrontal cortex and it has long been a cherished idea of neuroscience that the volume of the prefrontal cortex has increased with respect to brain size through mammalian evolution (Brodmann, 1912; Papez, 1929). This proposed increase in the volume of prefrontal cortex could then be linked to the progressive increase in cognitive sophistication reached by primates. More recent studies have, however, largely failed to replicate the early findings, and instead found a linear relationship between overall brain size and prefrontal size (Semendeferi et al., 1997; Uylings and van Eden, 1990). One study found a very small increase when comparing the human prefrontal cortex with that of a baboon, but an increase from 9.8% in baboons to 11.5% in humans hardly constitutes strong evidence (McBride et al., 1999). The increase in cognitive abilities for higher primates is therefore more likely to be linked to the well-established finding that overall brain size has increased with respect to body size through evolution. The human brain, for instance, is about three times bigger than what would be expected for a primate of comparable size (Passingham, 1982).

Size is, of course, not everything when it comes to brains, and the extrinsic and intrinsic neural connections within and between brain areas are just as important for regulating the functional properties of the brain. Indeed, because of the great development of the temporal visual cortical areas, with respect to rodents, the macaque orbitofrontal cortex is much easier to compare with the human orbitofrontal cortex. Perhaps because of the emphasis this visual processing places on cortical computation (Rolls and Deco, 2002), even the taste system has been connected differently in primates than in rodents, with a much greater emphasis on the direct route to the taste cortex, with few connections in primates from brainstem taste nuclei to other subcortical structures (see Rolls and Scott, 2003). Moreover, the homologies between the human and non-human primate orbitofrontal cortical areas can be surmised based on architectonic data as described above, but clear comparisons are very difficult to make with rodents.

It has also long been argued that the orbitofrontal cortex constitutes an evolutionarily rather older brain structure than the rest of the prefrontal cortex (though certainly not than the amygdala), and cytoarchitectonic analysis of the different regions of the prefrontal cortex clearly demonstrates differences in cortical organisation. Whereas the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex consists of fully laminated six-layered granular cortex, the orbitofrontal cortex consists (except for the most anterior parts) of five-layered agranular cortex (posterior and medial parts), and transitional dysgranular cortex (central parts) (Öngür and Price, 2000). This could be taken as indirect evidence for these parts of the orbitofrontal cortex being phylogenetically older than other prefrontal areas. These differences in cytoarchitecture and cortical organisation are likely to correspond to functional differences for different parts of the prefrontal cortex and especially for the orbitofrontal cortex, e.g. when comparing the functions of anterior versus posterior parts.

More indirect evidence consistent with this phylogenetic hypothesis comes from the relative increase in size of the

different parts of the mediodorsal thalamus when ascending the phylogenetic scale (Fuster, 1997). The parvocellular part (which projects to the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex) has progressively increased in size when compared to the magnocellular part (which projects to the orbitofrontal cortex), although it is not yet clear whether this is reflected in the relative sizes across species of the dorsolateral and orbitofrontal cortex (Semendeferi et al., 1997).

Similar arguments regarding the phylogenetic status of the orbitofrontal cortex have been advanced with respect to the relatively late myelination of the orbitofrontal cortex by invoking the common assumption that phylogeny reflects ontogeny (Fuster, 1997). The evidence is, however, not very strong given that myelination investigation techniques are imprecise, and subsequent studies have failed to find sequential myelination in the cortex including the prefrontal cortex (Goldman-Rakic et al., 1997).

Different strands of indirect evidence are thus converging on the claim that parts of the orbitofrontal cortex are phylogenetically older than other parts of the prefrontal cortex. Such phylogenetic arguments do not, however, translate into a diminution in the functional role of the orbitofrontal cortex. On the contrary, the evidence presented in this review points to a crucial role of the orbitofrontal cortex in flexibly processing rewards and punishments, and thus being implicated in almost all aspects of human behaviour and especially goal-directed behaviour.

# 3. The functional role of the orbitofrontal cortex

Converging evidence from lesions of the orbitofrontal cortex in both non-human primates and humans as well as neurophysiological recordings in non-human primates has led to a number of theories on the functional role of this brain region. Foremost this evidence has linked the orbitofrontal cortex to the study of emotion. In this section, first the orbitofrontal cortex is placed within the context of the current state of emotional research. Then follows a review of the evidence from lesions to the human orbitofrontal cortex, and from neurophysiological recordings and lesions to non-human primates. Finally, three influential theories on the functional orbitofrontal cortex are discussed.

#### 3.1. Emotion and the orbitofrontal cortex

Emotion has for many years remained an elusive scientific topic, but recent years have seen a significant increase in research on emotion, leading to important new discoveries of the brain mechanisms involved. The main problem with scientific investigations of emotion has been one of definition. Ancient Greek and later Western philosophers have discussed emotion extensively, but with the emphasis almost exclusively on its cognitive evaluation, and a definition of emotion useful for scientific inquiry did not emerge. The field of emotion research began slowly to make headway with advances made by pioneering individuals such as Charles Darwin (1872), who examined the evolution of emotional responses and facial expressions. In the 1880s, William James and Carl Lange independently proposed the idea that rather than emotional experience being a response to a stimulus, it is the perception of the ensuing physiological bodily changes which results in the emotional feelings (James, 1890; Lange, 1887). The James–Lange theory suggests that we do not run from the bear because we are afraid but that we become afraid because we run.

These ideas, however, still did not address the question of what brain structures were involved in emotion, which only began with the detailed critique of the James-Lange theory by William Cannon (1927) showing that surgical disruption of the peripheral nervous system in dogs did not eliminate emotional responses as would have been predicted by the James-Lange theory. Further investigations by Schachter and Singer (1962) and others (Reisenzein, 1983) provided evidence that cognitive factors were essential for emotion, and that bodily states may merely modulate to some extent the intensity of whatever emotion is being produced by cognitive inputs. Nevertheless, the James-Lange theory was resurrected by Antonio Damasio (1994) in the form of his somatic marker hypothesis, in which feedback from the peripheral nervous system controls the 'decision' about the correct behavioural response rather than the 'emotional feelings' as postulated in the James-Lange theory.

An alternative to such bodily theories of emotions has been proposed by Larry Weiskrantz (1968), Jeffrey Gray (1975) and Edmund Rolls (1990, 1999a) who instead regard emotions as states elicited by rewards and punishments, i.e. by instrumental reinforcers. Emotional stimuli (primary and secondary reinforcers) are represented by different brain structures depending on the kind of reinforcer. The subsequent evaluation is a multistage process mediated by a number of specific brain structures, and the results of this evaluation then influence which behaviour is selected, which feelings are produced, and which autonomic responses are elicited.

The early pioneering theories were built on a paucity of experimental data, and with the recent flourishing of emotion research, and especially given the ever increasing amount of primate neurophysiological and human neuroimaging data, we are finally in a much better position to evaluate which brain structures are crucial to emotion. The evidence points to the amygdala and the cingulate cortex as necessary for the proper emotional functioning of the primate brain (see Figs. 1 and 9). Furthermore, it has also become clear that in humans and other higher primates a very significant role is played by the orbitofrontal cortex. Some of the first evidence for this came from the case of Phineas Gage (Harlow, 1848; Macmillan, 2000). As described in this review, recent studies have shed further light on the functioning of the orbitofrontal cortex, and shown that the reward and punishment values of primary (unlearned) reinforcers such as

taste, touch and pain, and visual and olfactory stimuli which become secondary (learned) reinforcers by association with a primary reinforcer, are represented in the orbitofrontal cortex. Strong reciprocal connections are found between the orbitofrontal cortex and the amygdala, and the evidence suggests a similar role for the two brain areas, although the orbitofrontal cortex appears to be the more important for rapid emotion-related learning, and becomes relatively more important in humans and higher primates (Rolls, 1999a).

A number of other brain structures have been found to contribute to emotional processing in primates, including the hypothalamus, insula, nucleus accumbens, and various brainstem nuclei such as the periaqueductal grey (Rolls, 1999a). These brain regions are closely linked with the orbitofrontal cortex, amygdala and anterior cingulate cortex, and are crucial for correct emotional processing. They are not, however, primarily concerned with decoding reinforcers and with stimulus-reinforcement association learning, but instead provide some of the necessary input and output systems for the multi-modal association regions such as the amygdala and the orbitofrontal cortex which are involved in representing and learning about reinforcers (see Fig. 9).

### 3.2. Lesions of the human orbitofrontal cortex

In humans, damage to the orbitofrontal cortex causes major changes in emotion, personality, behaviour and social conduct. Patients often show lack of affect, social inappropriateness and irresponsibility (Hornak et al., 2003; Rolls et al., 1994). It has been shown that patients are impaired at correctly identifying social signals including for example face and voice expression identification (Hornak et al., 1996, 2003). A classic case of orbitofrontal damage is that of Phineas Gage, whose medial frontal lobes were penetrated by a metal rod (Harlow, 1848). Miraculously Gage survived but his personality and emotional processing was changed completely (although care should be taken because our information is sparse; Macmillan, 2000).

Later cases of patients such as EVR have confirmed this brain structure's importance in social behaviour. EVR had a successful resection of an orbitofrontal meningioma involving a bilateral excision of the orbital and lower mesial cortices (Eslinger and Damasio, 1985). After the operation EVR still had normal performance on the Wisconsin Card Sorting Test and performed in the 97th percentile on IQ tests, but lost his job and wife as a consequence of his complete change in personality and general irresponsibility.

Analyses of the effects of lesions to the human orbitofrontal cortex show that they impair the patients in a variety of important ways related to emotion, stimulusreinforcement association and reversal, and decision-making. The severity of these changes can be measured by performance on neuropsychological tests including gambling (Bechara et al., 1994), visual discrimination reversal learning (Hornak et al., 2004; Rolls et al., 1994), and decision-making (Rogers et al., 1999a), as described next.

Bechara and colleagues developed a gambling task to bring out cognitive deficits in patients with orbitofrontal cortex lesions such as EVR. Subjects were asked to select cards from four decks of cards and maximise their winnings. During the task electrodermal activity (skin conductance responses, SCR) of the subject was measured as an index of somatic state activation. After each selection of a card, facsimile money is lost or won. Two of the four packs produce large payouts with larger penalties (and can thus be considered high-risk), while the other two packs produce small payouts but smaller penalties (low-risk). The most profitable strategy is therefore to consistently select cards from the two low-risk decks, which is the strategy adopted by normal control subjects. Patients with damage to the ventromedial part of orbitofrontal cortex, but not the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex, would persistently draw cards from the high-risk packs, and lack anticipatory SCRs while they pondered risky choices. The task was designed to mimic aspects of real-life decision-making that patients with orbitofrontal cortex lesions find difficult. Such decisions typically involve choices between actions associated with differing magnitudes of reward and punishment where the underlying contingencies relating actions to relevant outcomes remain hidden.

Bechara et al. (1998) have since reported a dissociation between subjects with different frontal lobe lesions. All subjects with orbitofrontal cortex lesions were impaired on the gambling task, while only those with the most anteriorly placed lesions were normal on working memory tasks. Other subjects with right dorsolateral/high mesial lesions were impaired on working memory tasks but not on the gambling task.

Bechara et al. (1999) went on to compare subjects with bilateral amygdala but not orbitofrontal cortex lesions, and subjects with orbitofrontal cortex but not amygdala lesions, and found that all subjects were impaired in the gambling task and all failed to develop anticipatory SCRs. However, while subjects with orbitofrontal cortex lesions still, in general, produced SCRs when receiving a monetary reward or punishment, the subjects with bilateral amygdala lesions failed to do so.

Most known cases of human orbitofrontal damage have occurred in adulthood, but recently two cases of damage acquired in very early life were reported (Anderson et al., 1999). The two patients showed lifelong behavioural problems, which were resistant to corrective influences. But more importantly, the patients appeared completely to lack knowledge with about moral and societal conventions. Interestingly, other patients with late acquired orbitofrontal lesions have retained knowledge of such matters, even if they do not always act in accordance with this explicit knowledge. The lack of this moral knowledge and subsequent reckless behaviour in the two patients with early life damage to the orbitofrontal cortex is consistent with the hypothesis that the orbitofrontal cortex is crucial for stimulus-reinforcement learning (Rolls, 1990). The implication would seem to be that the orbitofrontal cortex is necessary for the development of personal moral-based knowledge based on the processing of rewards and punishments (Dolan, 1999).

Rolls et al. (1994) used a visual discrimination reversal task, which is aimed to capture the fundamental type of learning involved in emotion, making associations with a previously neutral (e.g. visual) stimulus with a (typically primary) reinforcer, and then rapidly reversing these associations when the reinforcement contingencies alter (Rolls, 1990; Thorpe et al., 1983). In a simple go/no-go task, subjects were required to learn to obtain points by touching one visual stimulus when it appeared on a video monitor, but not to touch a different visual stimulus when it appeared or they would lose points. When the patients had acquired the visual discrimination, the reinforcement contingencies suddenly reversed. Rolls et al. (1994) found that patients with lesions to the ventral part of the orbital surface were severely impaired on this reversal task (and on a similar extinction task) compared to control patients with damage elsewhere in the frontal or other brain regions. The patients with orbitofrontal lesions were unable to change their behaviour appropriately, but were nevertheless able to verbally report the change. The perseveration of the patients with orbitofrontal lesions in touching a previously rewarded stimulus is consistent with the literature for non-human primates with lesions of the orbitofrontal cortex (see Rolls, 1999a). Furthermore, high correlations were found between the performance on the reversal and extinction tests by patients with orbitofrontal lesions and the degree of disinhibited and socially inappropriate behaviour (measured with a Behaviour Questionnaire completed by the carers of the patients). Interestingly, the patients with orbitofrontal lesions achieved normal levels of performance on a standard planning task, the Tower of London task (Shallice, 1982).

A new version of the reversal-learning task has since been developed to clarify a number of points. The deficits shown in the original task with patients perseverating in touching the previously rewarded, now unrewarded stimulus on no-go trials were probably at the level of a failure to reverse stimulus-reinforcement learning, which involves stimulus-stimulus learning, as would be consistent with the neurophysiology of the primate orbitofrontal cortex in which sensory-reinforcement association learning is represented but motor responses are not (Rolls, 1999a,b). However, there could have been a contribution from a type of motor disinhibition, in which the patients could not inhibit a previously learned response. In order to be able to discriminate between the two possibilities in patients, a concurrent discrimination object reversal design has been adopted for the new reversal-learning task (Hornak et al., 2004) in which both the currently rewarded and the currently unrewarded stimulus are shown simultaneously on each trial, and the correct stimulus must be selected. Given that subjects must make motor responses on every trial, any deficits found cannot be attributed to motor response inhibition.

The new version of the reversal-learning task also employs probabilistic reward and punishment schedules such

that the selection of both the currently rewarded stimulus and the unrewarded stimulus can lead to a monetary gain or loss but only consistent selection of the currently rewarded stimulus results in overall monetary gain (Hornak et al., 2004). This probabilistic design minimises the possibility for patients to use other cognitive strategies such as explicit verbal strategies rather than affective (i.e. direct stimulus-reinforcement) learning. The reversal task shares the probabilistic reinforcement schedules and subsequent stimulus-reinforcement associations with the gambling task of Bechara described above, but adds the key element of reversal, and thus the affective learning and rapid reversal of stimulus-reinforcement associations.

In another innovation used in this investigation to seek positive confirmation that effects on stimulus-reinforcement association learning and reversal were related to orbitofrontal cortex damage rather than to any other associated pathology, the new reversal-learning task was used with a group of patients with discrete, surgically produced, lesions of the orbitofrontal cortex. It was found that a group of patients with bilateral orbitofrontal cortex lesions were severely impaired at the reversal task, in that they accumulated less money (Hornak et al., 2004). These patients often failed to switch their choice of stimulus after a large loss; and often did switch their choice even though they had just received a reward. The investigation showed that the impairment was only obtained with bilateral orbitofrontal cortex damage, in that patients with unilateral orbitofrontal cortex (or medial prefrontal cortex) lesions were not impaired in the reversal task.

It is of interest that the patients with bilateral orbitofrontal cortex damage who were impaired at the visual discrimination reversal task had high scores on parts of a Social Behaviour Questionnaire in which the patients were rated on behaviours such as emotion recognition in others (e.g. their sad, angry or disgusted mood); in interpersonal relationships (such as not caring what others think, and not being close to the family); emotional empathy (e.g. when others are happy, is not happy for them); interpersonal relationships (e.g. does not care what others think, and is not close to his family); public behaviour (is uncooperative); antisocial behaviour (is critical of and impatient with others); impulsivity (does things without thinking); and sociability (is not sociable, and has difficulty making or maintaining close relationships) (Hornak et al., 2003), all of which could reflect less behavioural sensitivity to different types of punishment and reward. Further, in a Subjective Emotional Change Questionnaire in which the patients reported on any changes in the intensity and/or frequency of their own experience of emotions, the bilateral orbitofrontal cortex lesion patients with deficits in the visual discrimination reversal task reported a number of changes, including changes in sadness, anger, fear and happiness (Hornak et al., 2003). As described later, these results are complemented by neuroimaging results with fMRI in normal subjects, which showed that in the same task, activation of the medial orbitofrontal cortex was correlated with how much money was won on single trials, and activation of the lateral orbitofrontal cortex was correlated with how much money was lost on single trials (O'Doherty et al., 2001). It has also been found that impulsive behaviour as measured by making unusually rapid responses on a matching familar figures task is produced by orbitofrontal cortex damage (Berlin et al., 2004). Together, these results on the effects of brain damage to the orbitofrontal cortex, and these and other complementary neuroimaging results described later, provide evidence that at least part of the function of the orbitofrontal cortex in emotion, social behaviour, and decision-making (see Hornak et al., 2003, 2004) is related to representing reinforcers, detecting changes in the reinforcers being received, using these changes to rapidly reset stimulus-reinforcement associations, and rapidly changing behaviour as a result.

Another important example of dysfunction of the orbitofrontal cortex is frontotemporal dementia which is a progressive neurodegenerative disorder attacking the frontal lobes and producing major and pervasive behavioural changes in personality and social conduct resembling those produced by orbitofrontal lesions (Rahman et al., 1999). Patients appear either socially disinhibited with facetiousness and inappropriate jocularity, or apathetic and withdrawn. Many patients show mental rigidity and inability to appreciate irony or other subtle aspects of language. They tend to engage in ritualistic and stereotypical behaviour, and their planning skills are invariably impaired. The dementia is accompanied by gradual withdrawal from all social interactions. Memory is usually intact but patients have difficulties with working memory and concentration. Interestingly, given the anatomy and physiology of the orbitofrontal cortex, frontotemporal dementia causes profound changes in eating habits, with escalating desire for sweet food coupled with reduced satiety, which is often followed by enormous weight gain.

In summary, lesions to the human orbitofrontal cortex quite severely impair the detection of some reinforcers such as voice or face expression, responses to changing reinforcers, subjective emotion, emotional behaviour, social behaviour, and, as a consequence, some types of decision-making. This makes the orbitofrontal cortex a region of primary interest in the elucidation of the functional neuroanatomy of human emotion.

#### 3.3. Neurophysiological studies in non-human primates

Much evidence from neurophysiological studies supports the hypothesis that the reward and punishment value of stimuli are represented in the orbitofrontal cortex, and that rapid stimulus-reinforcement association learning is implemented in the orbitofrontal cortex (Rolls, 1999a, 2004). Electrical stimulation of the primate orbitofrontal cortex acts like a food reward in that it is rewarding when the monkey is hungry, but not after feeding to satiety (Mora et al., 1979). Neurons have been found that code for taste and olfactory stimuli (Rolls and Baylis, 1994; Takagi, 1991; Tanabe et al., 1975). Orbitofrontal cortex taste, olfactory, and visual neurons only respond to food when hunger is present, that is when the taste, smell and sight of the food are rewarding (Critchley and Rolls, 1996a; Rolls et al., 1989). Evidence for stimulus-reinforcement learning has also been found in the macaque orbitofrontal cortex, where neurons can reverse the visual stimuli to which they respond in as little as one trial in a visual discrimination reversal task (Thorpe et al., 1983). Similarly, neurons with olfactory responses can reverse their responses in an olfactory discrimination task where the taste reward contingencies of two odours are reversed once they have been successfully acquired (Rolls et al., 1996). The reversal of odour-taste reward associations is much slower and inflexible than visual-taste associations, which could be important for forming the stable odour-taste associations needed for the formation and perception of flavours. Further, there is a separate population of primate orbitofrontal cortex neurons that respond only when there is a mismatch between the expected reward value of a visual stimulus and the reward value that is actually obtained (Thorpe et al., 1983). These error detection neurons are likely to play an important role in the behavioural changes that are required when reinforcement contingencies change (Deco and Rolls, 2004). In addition, there is evidence that some macaque orbitofrontal cortex neurons respond to faces, and this is likely to be important because face-reinforcement associations need to be learned and reversed for social interactions, and because face expression can itself be a reinforcer (Rolls, 1999a; Rolls et al., in preparation).

Lesion studies in non-human primates support the hypothesis that reward value is represented in the orbitofrontal cortex. One lesion study has found that lesions to the orbitofrontal cortex alter food preferences in monkeys (Baylis and Gaffan, 1991). Another lesion study has used unilateral crossed lesions to show that the orbitofrontal cortex and the amygdala are important for the alteration of stimulus–reward associations (Baxter et al., 2000).

# *3.4. Theories of the functional role of the orbitofrontal cortex*

The orbitofrontal cortex is a key player in emotion, but the exact role of this brain region is still being discussed. In the following we will briefly discuss three different proposed roles of the orbitofrontal cortex in the literature: a role in inhibition, as a contributor to the so-called somatic markers and a role in representing the reward and punishment value of primary (unlearned) reinforcing stimuli and in rapid reversal of stimulus-reinforcement associations.

#### 3.4.1. Inhibition and the orbitofrontal cortex

The impairments seen on neuropsychological tasks after lesions to the orbitofrontal cortex have sometimes been interpreted in terms of lack of inhibition. The main argument for the response inhibition hypothesis is the fact that human and other higher primates continue to choose a previously rewarded, but now no longer rewarded, stimulus in object-reversal learning tasks (Dias et al., 1996; Rolls et al., 1994). There are, however, at least four lines of evidence against the idea of simple response inhibition. Neurophysiological recordings in monkeys have only shown activity to the stimuli presented and the rewards received, and not to the motor responses being made (Rolls, 1999a,b, 2002, 2004). Lesion studies in monkeys have also shown that errors on reversal-learning tasks may not be caused by perseverative responses, but can be caused by failure to learn to respond to the currently rewarded stimulus (Iversen and Mishkin, 1970). Neuroimaging studies in humans have found that a different area, part of the lateral prefrontal cortex within the inferior frontal sulcus, was active during response inhibition in both a go/no-go task and in a Wisconsin card sorting task (Konishi et al., 1999). Fourth, Hornak et al. (2004) found in an object-reversal learning task in which one of two simultaneously presented stimuli in random locations had to be chosen on every trial so that response perseveration could not account for the results, that patients with discrete, surgical, orbitofrontal cortex lesions were impaired at the reversal part of the task.

Similarly, Bechara et al. (1998) have claimed that the primary reason why subjects with orbitofrontal cortex lesions show poor performance on their gambling task is not because of failure of inhibitory control. Just as normal controls, subjects with orbitofrontal cortex lesions switch decks when they receive punishment, but they return more often to high-risk decks. However, these claims are hard to quantify due to the nature of the gambling task. This interpretation is, however, supported by the data from patients with frontal variant frontotemporal dementia tested on a decision-making task (Rahman et al., 1999; Rogers et al., 1999b). The patients showed much longer deliberation times and did not consistently choose early bets in either ascending or descending sequence. Furthermore, they were generally able to adjust their bets according to the given odds, though nevertheless at a lower level than normals.

#### 3.4.2. The somatic marker hypothesis

In an alternative approach, Bechara et al. (1997) have instead argued that the poor performance by subjects with orbitofrontal cortex lesions on their gambling task is due to a failure to anticipate future outcomes. Damasio further interprets the results in terms of his somatic marker hypothesis (described earlier), whereby somatic markers would presumably link previous behaviours and situations with contingent affective consequences (Damasio, 1994).

The decision-making theory put forward by Damasio to account for the impairments in patients with orbitofrontal cortex lesions shares most of the weaknesses of the James–Lange theory. The Damasio theory is not, however, concerned primarily with emotion but with decision-making, and it is not at all clear why the peripheral feedback route is needed, as this will inevitably introduce noise into the system. When this issue is raised, Damasio retreats to his 'as-if' loop that leaves out the body loop altogether. However, the most problematic aspect of the theories of both James–Lange and Damasio is that they do not specify which classes of stimuli can elicit emotion, and are as such seriously underspecified (see Rolls, 1999a).

#### 3.4.3. Representations of reward and punishment

Rolls (1990, 1999a) proposes a different hypothesis, according to which the orbitofrontal cortex is involved in emotion because it represents the reward and punishment value of primary (unlearned) reinforcing stimuli, and because it is involved in the rapid relearning and reversal of associations between previously neutral stimuli and primary reinforcers. According to Rolls this means that the impairments in patients with orbitofrontal cortex lesions are related to deficits in responding to primary reinforcers, and in reversing reinforcement-related associations when the contingencies change (a type of stimulus–stimulus learning), and not to the inability to inhibit a previously learnt motor response. This theory is well supported by the neurophysiological evidence from non-human primates as described above.

Overall, the orbitofrontal cortex does appear to be crucially involved in representing and altering the reward value of primary and secondary reinforcers as incorporated into the theory of emotion and its brain mechanisms put forward by Rolls (1999a). It should, however, be noted that this approach to emotion starts with an operational definition of the conditions under which emotion is elicited, and that the theory has been developed beyond this to account for complexity in emotion, and for the experiential aspects of human emotion (see Rolls, 1999a, 2000b and commentaries to Rolls, 2000b).

# 4. Meta-analysis of neuroimaging data

The aim of this section is to elucidate the functions of the human orbitofrontal cortex and its subareas by presenting a meta-analysis of the findings from a large portion of the published neuroimaging studies in which activations in the orbitofrontal cortex have been investigated.

#### 4.1. Meta-analysis methods

The meta-analysis is based on the results from 87 published neuroimaging papers in the literature (listed in Table 1, of which there were 48 PET studies and 39 fMRI studies). Only studies ranging from years of publication 1994 to the beginning of 2003 were used, in which reliable activation of the human orbitofrontal cortex was found at the group level and where stereotaxic coordinates (in MNI space, see Collins et al., 1994) were made available exclusively for tasks submitted to nonpathological subjects.

A relational database with a total of 267 data points was built to store information about these neuroimaging studies. Table 1 list all the studies and Table 2 lists all the activations. For reference, the cytoarchitecture of the human orbitofrontal cortex as described by Öngür and Price (2000) is shown superimposed on the orbital surface in standard stereotactic space in Fig. 10.

In addition to standard bibliographical information uniquely identifying each study (including authors, year, title of article, journal etc.), other information was stored including the number of subjects, gender-ratio, a short description of the study, notes on the statistics employed, and the stimulus type. The reported activations were then categorised according to activation type and attached with their unique attributes including stereotaxic coordinates, significance level (*z*-value, *t*-value or other statistic, depending on the study) and comparison condition.

Although these database attributes for each study and its activations are quite accurate in describing each study, and as such come a long way to standardise the findings for further meta-analysis, it is important to remember that at least three factors could potentially cause problems: differences in imaging methods, differences in stimuli and differences in statistical analysis.

'The differences in imaging methods' arise because PET is quite different from fMRI. As described later, there are certain challenges when imaging the orbitofrontal cortex with fMRI. Perhaps reflecting these initial challenges, most of the studies in the neuroimaging literature that have reported activations of the orbitofrontal cortex are PET studies. PET studies have, however, their own problems including quite poor temporal and spatial resolution.

'The differences in stimuli include' problems with inadequate control stimuli such as using water as a control stimulus in taste experiments. It is not clear that a contrast between taste and water would be especially meaningful given that water is known to be rewarding in its own right in a thirsty animal, and activates neurons in taste cortical areas (De Araujo et al., 2003b; Rolls et al., 1989, 1990).

'The differences in statistical analysis' could be the cause of the most important problems for a meta-analysis given that statistics can be used in many diverse ways on large datasets such as those obtained by neuroimaging. There are pertinent questions with regards to how datasets were preprocessed, normalised and subsequently used for inter-subject averages. The level of statistical significance and the possible inferences to larger parts of the population are also important issues to remember in a meta-analysis.

If all these questions and potential obstacles were fully resolved, which unfortunately is not possible at the present time, performing meta-analysis of neuroimaging data would become more of a science and less of an art. Even if this came true, it would still be prudent to remember the cautionary words of Francis Crick who is reputed to have said "...a theory that accounts for all the facts is bound to be wrong, because some of the facts are bound to be wrong".

Table 1 List of published papers reviewed in meta-analysis

Reference	Туре	Total	Men	Women	Short description
Aharon et al., 2001	fMRI	10	10	0	Facial beauty
Anderson et al., 2003	fMRI	16	8	8	Odour intensity and valence
Bantick et al., 2002	fMRI	8	6	2	Attentional modulation of pain
Berns et al., 2001	fMRI	25	25	0	Fruit juice
Berthoz et al., 2002	fMRI	12	12	0	Social norm violations
Blair et al., 1999	PET	13	13	0	Varying angry faces (also sad and neutral)
Blood et al., 1999	PET	10	5	5	Music
Blood and Zatorre, 2001	PET	5	5	5	Pleasurable music
Cabeza et al., 2001	fMRI	12	12	0	Distinguishing true from false
Cerf-Ducastel and Murphy, 2001	fMRI	6	3	3	Retronasal odours
Chua et al., 1999	PET	10	10	0	Anticipatory anxiety
Coghill et al., 1994	PET	_	_	_	Phasic heat pain
Coghill et al., 1999	PET	16	9	7	Thermal stimulation of hands
Coghill et al., 2001	PET	9	4	5	Thermal stimulation of hands
Craig et al., 2000	PET	10	7	3	Thermosensory stimuli
Critchley et al., 2000b	fMRI	6	3	3	Neural activity and SCR
Critchley et al., 2000a	PET	6	6	0	Effects of low and high stress, MAP and HR
Critchley et al., 2002	fMRI	17	9	8	Fear conditioning and autonomic arousal
Dade et al., 2001	PET	12	6	6	Odour and working memory
De Araujo et al., 2003a	fMRI	10	6	4	Umami and synergism
De Araujo et al., 2003c	fMRI	11	6	5	Crossmodal convergence of taste and smell
De Araujo et al., 2003b	fMRI	11	5	6	Water in the mouth
Derbyshire et al., 1997	PET	12	6	6	Phasic laser pain (left)
Elliott and Dolan, 1998a	PET	6	6	0	Hypothesis testing
Elliott and Dolan, 1998c	PET	9	9	0	Subliminally presented
Elliott and Dolan, 1999	fMRI	10	6	4	DMTS and DNMTS
Elliott et al., 1999	PET	5	5	0	Guessing
Elliott et al., 2000b	fMRI	9	-1	-1	Winning monetary streaks
Elliott et al., 2003	fMRI	12	6	6	Financial reward
Farrow et al., 2001	fMRI	10	7	3	Social, empathic and forgivability judgments
Frev et al., 2000	PET	11	0	11	Auditory crashes
Frev and Petrides, 2000	PET	12	12	0	Memory encoding
Ghatan et al., 1995	PET	8	4	4	Maze task
Ghatan et al., 1998	PET	6	6	0	Serial cognitive tasks during auditory interference
Gorno-Tempini et al., 2001	fMRI	10	5	5	Happy vs. disgusted faces
Gottfried et al., 2002b	fMRI	15	6	9	Olfactory learning
Gottfried et al., 2002a	fMRI	15	6	9	Olfaction
Gusnard et al., 2003	fMRI	12	0	12	Individual differences in persistence
Hobday et al., 2001	fMRI	8	8	0	Ano-rectal stimulation
Hsieh et al., 1995	PET	_	_	_	Ongoing neuropathic pain
Iwase et al., 2002	PET	12	6	6	Pleasant facial expression
Janata et al., 2002	fMRI	8	4	4	Tracking activation in tonal space
Kringelbach et al., 2003	fMRI	9	5	4	Whole food sensory specific satiety
Kringelbach and Rolls, 2003	fMRI	9	3	6	Reversal learning
Lafleur et al., 2002	PET	9	5	4	Sequential foot movements
Lorenz et al., 2002	PET	14	14	0	Heat allodynia
Lorenz et al., 2003	PET	14	14	0	Pain modulation
Lotze et al., 2001	fMRI	8	4	4	Anal and rectal stimulation
Maratos et al., 2001	fMRI	12	5	7	Memory for emotional content
Moll et al., 2002	fMRI	7	3	4	Emotional moral and non-moral judgment
Morris et al., 1998	PET	5	4	1	Emotional (happy/fear) vs. neutral faces
Morris et al., 1999	PET	6	6	0	Emotional voices
Morris and Dolan, 2001	PET	10	9	1	Memory for food
Nathaniel-James and Frith, 2002	PET	6	6	0	Sentence completion
Nobre et al., 1999	PET	7	7	0	Breaches of expectation
O'Doherty et al., 2001	fMRI	9	3	6	Reversal task monetary
O'Doherty et al., 2002	fMRI	8	5	3	Anticipation of taste reward
O'Doherty et al., 2003a	fMRI	25	13	12	Facial beauty
O'Doherty et al., 2003b	fMRI	13	4	9	Temporal differences in human reward learning
Patterson et al., 2002	fMRI	7	5	2	Correlation with skin conductance
Petrovic et al., 2000	PET	7	7	0	Pain with distractor
Petrovic et al., 2002a	PET	9	9	0	Placebo and opiod analgesia
Petrovic et al., 2002b	PET	17	0	0	Pain regression analysis

#### Table 1 (Continued)

Reference	Туре	Total	Men	Women	Short description
Phillips et al., 1999	fMRI	5	_	0	Neutral-angry faces
Rainville et al., 1999	PET	8	5	3	Pain modulated vs. not modulated during hypnosis
Rilling et al., 2002	fMRI	36	0	36	Social cooperation
Rogers et al., 1999a	PET	8	8	0	Monetary reward
Rolls et al., 2003b	fMRI	9	4	5	Pleasant, painful and neutral touch
Rolls et al., 2003a	fMRI	11	5	6	Pleasantness of odours
Royet et al., 2000	PET	12	12	0	Emotional responses to olfaction, vision, audition
Royet et al., 2001	PET	12	12	0	Odour-control (conjunction analysis)
Savage et al., 2001	PET	8	4	4	Verbal memory
Schnider et al., 2000	PET	8	8	0	Learning of new memories
Small et al., 1997	PET	10	5	5	All smell-odourless
Small et al., 1999	PET	-	_	-	Review
Small et al., 2001	PET	9	5	4	Chocolate "beyond" satiety
Sobel et al., 1998	fMRI	12	6	6	Odour sniffing and smelling
Thut et al., 1997	PET	10	10	0	Monetary reward
Völlm et al., 2004	fMRI	7	3	4	Met-amphetamine effects
Wicker et al., 2003	PET	10	10	0	Gaze and emotion
Winston et al., 2002	fMRI	16	8	8	Trustworthiness of faces
Zald and Pardo, 1997	PET	12	0	12	Aversive odours-absence
Zald et al., 1998	PET	9	0	9	Saline, choc and water stimuli
Zald et al., 2002a	PET	9	5	4	Quinine and sugar
Zald et al., 2002b	PET	51	28	23	Correlation with negative affect
Zatorre et al., 1992	PET	11	5	6	Odours
Zatorre et al., 2000	PET	12	6	6	Pleasantness and intensity judgments

For each study is stated the full reference, type of imaging, total number of subjects (men and women), and a short description.

# 4.2. Results of the meta-analysis

It is clear from all the nine neuroimaging studies conducted in our laboratory which have explored the representation of many different reinforcers in the orbitofrontal cortex that the resulting activations can be categorised into at least three groups as follows. In the first category, the identity and intensity of a stimulus are represented independently of its hedonic or affective value. A primary reinforcer like taste has a representation of the identity of the stimulus in the primary taste cortex in the insula/operculum, and in the most anterior, agranular, part of the insula where it is topologically



Fig. 10. Cytoarchitectonic maps in stereotaxic space. The human cytoarchitectonic maps of the orbitofrontal cortex rendered on the orbital surface. Modified and extended from Öngür and Price (2000).

Table 2

A full list of all 267 activations included in the meta-analysis

Table of all activations included in meta-analysis

P < 0.0001], [13, 54, -8, P < 0.0001], [22, 51, -2, P < 0.0001], [-21, 18, -8, P < 0.0001], [16, 45, -11, P < 0.0001], [28, 45, -5, P < 0.0001], [Anderson et al., 2003: [-18, 51, -19, P < 0.002], [12, 17, -18, P < 0.0005], [8, 65, -17, P < 0.003] Bantick et al., 2002: [18, 44, 2, 3.8] Berns et al., 2001: [20, 36, -12; 7.31], [32, 16, -16; 4.22] Berthoz et al., 2002: [-36, 28, -22, 3.47, P < 0.001], [-42, 26, -14, 4.21, P < 0.001] Blair et al., 1999: [42, 42, -16, 3.32] Blood and Zatorre, 2001: [17, 32, -23, 3.52] Blood et al., 1999: [12, 32, -17, 5.76], [13, 30, -18, 6.84], [-24, 32, -14, 4], [-5, 41, -21, 3.75] Cabeza et al., 2001: [16, 53, -19, 5.4, P < 0.05c] Cerf-Ducastel and Murphy, 2001: [-32, 21, -10, P < 0.0125], [48, 39, -6, P < 0.0125] Chua et al., 1999: [-32, 60, -10, 4.84], [-40, 44, -18, 3.63], [34, 60, -4, 5.27], [-42, 52, -12, 4.47] Coghill et al., 1999: [36, 52, -8, 4.07] Coghill et al., 2001: [44, 50, -10, r = 2.07], [32, 42, -14, r = 1.91], [38, 46, -12, r = 2.04] Coghill et al., 1994: [20, 67, -11, n/a] Craig et al., 2000: [24, 38, 0, 4.8] Critchley et al., 2000a: [30, 34, -8, 3.26], [-38, 28, -12, 3.73], [44, 54, -4, 3.23], [6, 46, -28, 3.23], [-6, 36, -18, 3.38], [-34, 28, -12, 3.4] Critchley et al., 2000b: [36, 26, -12, 4.88], [28, 24, -22, 4.47], [10, 52, -10, 4.63] Critchley et al., 2002: [-24, 40, -6, 9.75, P < 0.05]Dade et al., 2001: [-27, 30, -17, 3.4, P < 0.001], [-46, 41, -11, 3.1, P < 0.001], [-51, 34, -9, 3.9, P < 0.001], [32, 44, -18, 3, P < 0.001], [-51, 34, -9, 3.9, P < 0.001], [-51, 34, -9, 38], [-51, 34, -9, 3[-47, 39, -11, 2.9, P < 0.01]De Araujo et al., 2003c: [2, 52, -15, 4.14, P < 0.05svc], [0, 46, -17, 5.09, P < 0.05c], [-32, 50, -10, 3.92, P < 0.05svc], [36, 25, -6, 3.2, P < 0.001u], [38, 23, -7, 3.1, P < 0.001u], [10, 22, -12, 3.64, P < 0.05svc], [14, 26, -6, 3.94, P < 0.05svc] De Araujo et al., 2003a: [-34, 26, -6, 4.84, P < 0.05c], [-44, 34, -18, 3.46, P < 0.05svc] De Araujo et al., 2003b: [9, 19, -16, 3.7, P < 0.05svc], [-3, 45, -16, 3.92, P < 0.05svc], [16, 46, -16, 3.42, P < 0.001u], [2, 30, -18, 4.53, P < 0.05c], [6, 22, -7, 3.1, P < 0.005u], [-1, 35, -16, 3.9, P < 0.03svc] Derbyshire et al., 1997: [-10, 40, -8, n/a] Elliott et al., 2003: [-51, 27, 12, 3.99, P < 0.05svc], [-33, 42, -15, 3.79, P < 0.001], [48, 33, -12, 3.41, P < 0.05svc], [-3, 60, -9, 4.28, P < 0.05 svc] Elliott and Dolan, 1998a: [30, 52, -14, 3.2], [-34, 54, -12, 3.78] Elliott and Dolan, 1998b: [42, 38, -16, 3.29] Elliott and Dolan, 1999: [-10, 18, -16, 4.79], [46, 44, -22, 4.28], [12, 20, -16, 4.7], [-48, 36, -22, 3.45] Elliott et al., 1999: [3, 39, -12, 3.59], [-30, 24, -30, 3.67], [45, 21, -36, 3.87], [-30, 24, -30, 4.73], [9, 42, -12, 4.58], [15, 27, -12, 3.27] Elliott et al., 2000b: [-33, 15, -12, 5.2], [51, 15, -12, 4.16] Farrow et al., 2001: [2, 49, -19, 5.22], [4, 50, -19, 5.22] Frey and Petrides, 2000: [34, 46, -17, 3.07] Frey et al., 2000: [-24, 15, -21, 3.46], [27, 22, -20, 2.69] Ghatan et al., 1995: [-50, 25, -8, 3.17], [30, 20, -12, 3.88] Ghatan et al., 1998: [-24, 20, -20, 2.74] Gorno-Tempini et al., 2001: [24, 32, -16, 3.2], [-40, 32, -20, 5.5], [36, 28, -24, 4.2] Gottfried et al., 2002a: [18, 16, -16, 3.54, P < 0.001], [20, 30, -20, 3.76, P < 0.001], [-26, 36, -16, 3.15, P < 0.001], [-24, 34, -16, 3.31, P < 0.001], [-22, 24, -20, 3.22, P < 0.001] Gottfried et al., 2002b: [18, 44, -16, 4.03, P < 0.05svc], [30, 42, -10, 3.6, P < 0.001], [10, 36, -14, 3.56, P < 0.001], [16, 50, -10, 3.8, P < 0.001], [14, 46, -18, 3.88, P < 0.001], [-32, 52, -12, 4.19, P < 0.05 svc], [-28, 50, -12, 4.36, P < 0.05 svc], [14, 46, -18, 5.85, 2.35] P < 0.05c], [28, 46, -8, 4.79, P < 0.05c] Gusnard et al., 2003: [45, 15, -4, P < 0.001] Hobday et al., 2001: [-45, 15, -3, P < 0.001], [44, 22, -3, P < 0.001], [45, 15, -3, P < 0.001], [-44, 22, -3, P < 0.001]Hsieh et al., 1995: [42, 56, -9, 4.55], [-46, 47, -8, 3.13], [40, 55, -8, 4.36] Iwase et al., 2002: [-2, 22, -24, 6.14, P < 0.05c] Janata et al., 2002: [49, 41, -10, P < 0.001] Kringelbach et al., 2003: [-26, 45, -8, 3.83, P < 0.05svc], [16, 38, -22, 5.48, P < 0.05c], [2, 30, -22, 4.64, P < 0.05c], [-22, 34, -8, 4.06, P < 0.05 svc], [-33, 44, -12, 3.22, P < 0.001u], [-24, 42, -12, 3.37, P < 0.001u], [12, 26, -28, 2.85, P < 0.005u] Kringelbach and Rolls, 2003: [-46, 30, -8, 5.51, P < 0.05c], [42, 42, -8, 4.94, P < 0.05c]Lafleur et al., 2002: [-4, 10, -24, 5.94] Lorenz et al., 2002: [-24, 53, -4, 4.7, P < 0.05c] Lorenz et al., 2003: [28, 53, -2, P < 0.001], [28, 46, -4, P < 0.001], ], Lotze et al., 2001: [51, 24, -9, 4.01, P < 0.05svc], [51, 27, -9, 4.18, P < 0.05svc] Maratos et al., 2001: [6, 48, -18, 3.45, P < 0.001], [-4, 46, -14, 3.51, P < 0.001] Moll et al., 2002: [-10, 46, -12, P < 0.0002]Morris et al., 1998: [12, 12, -20, 3.35] Morris et al., 1999: [34, 36, -12, 2.71], [28, 40, -24, 2.8], [-36, 30, -14, 2.98]

Morris and Dolan, 2001: [30, 42, -16, P < 0.05, corr]

Table 2 (*Continued*)

Table of all activations included in meta-analysis Nathaniel-James and Frith, 2002: [-8, 56, -22, 3.9, P < 0.001], [-4, 48, -28, 3.7, P < 0.001], [0, 50, -20, 3.5, P < 0.001], [28, 28, -28, 3.9, -28, 3.9] P < 0.0011Nobre et al., 1999: [32, 50, -22, 3.33], [-34, 48, -2, 3.68], [42, 52, -16, 3.21], [-36, 50, -16, 3.57], [22, 52, -24, 3.86], [-32, 54, -8, 3.72] O'Doherty et al., 2002: [32, 46, -6, 3.77, P < 0.001], [28, 38, -16, 3.55, P < 0.001], [24, 18, -16, 3.5, P < 0.001], [10, 44, -22, 3.58, P < 0.001] O'Doherty et al., 2003b: [-21, 45, -9, 3.38, P < 0.001], [-24, 54, -18, 3.17, P < 0.001]O'Doherty et al., 2003a: [45, 45, -9, 3.26, P < 0.001], [-3, 36, -18, 4.57, P < 0.05svc] O'Doherty et al., 2001: [34, 52, -12, Z > 2.56], [28, 60, -6, Z > 2.56], [-6, 34, -28, Z > 2.56], [-28, 64, -8, Z > 2.56], [0, 44, -26, Z > 2.56] Patterson et al., 2002: [3, 39, -10, 4.06, P < 0.001]Petrovic et al., 2002b: [12, 16, -22, 3.26, P < 0.001], [20, 20, -18, 3.65, P < 0.001], [-22, 14, -14, 4.04, P < 0.001], [22, 20, -16, 3.89, P < 0.001], [-22, 14, -14, 4.05, P < 0.001] Petrovic et al., 2002a: [18, 12, -18, 4.05, P < 0.001], [30, 30, -6, 3.54, P < 0.001], [-24, 42, -16, 3.09, P < 0.001], [30, 46, -14, 3.49, P < 0.001] Petrovic et al., 2000: [30, 30, 0, 3.11] Phillips et al., 1999: [38, 39, -2, P < 0.0004] Rainville et al., 1999: [-34, 56, -2, 6.84], [-47, 39, -11, 7.1], [46, 32, -17, 6.06], [36, 25, -8, 5.22] Rilling et al., 2002: [6, 51, -18, 3.26, P < 0.01], [3, 48, -12, 4.03, P < 0.01], [4, 36, -12, 4.39, P < 0.01] Rogers et al., 1999b: [22, 40, -32, 4.42], [42, 50, -8, 4.24], [-4, 54, -20, 4.54], [-14, 34, -32, 3.28], [18, 48, -28, 3.81], [36, 56, -12, 3.92] P < 0.05c] Rolls et al., 2003a: [-40, 26, -10, 4.53, P < 0.05c], [0, 54, -12, 5.23, P < 0.05c], [-2, 52, -10, 4.28, P < 0.01svc], [-20, 54, -14, 4.26, P < 0.01svcP < 0.01 svc], [-36, 27, -8, 4.23, P < 0.05 svc], [-16, 28, -18, 4.08, P < 0.05 svc] Royet et al., 2001: [36, 48, -6, 3.84], [28, 26, -16, 3.61], [28, 28, -10, 3.66], [-26, 24, -10, 4.28], [-28, 26, -6, 3.85], [26, 30, -12, 3.95], [-26, 22, -10, 4.84]Royet et al., 2000: [28, 26, -14, 3.91], [26, 30, -12, 3.95], [-24, 30, -8, 4.34] Savage et al., 2001: [2, 54, -4, 4.31], [14, 54, -12, 4.38] Schnider et al., 2000: [-16, 24, -28, 3.42], [10, 36, -32, 3.76], [14, 22, -20, 3.55], [-16, 28, -32, 4.73] 60, -14, 3.6], [27, 37, -20, 4.71], [-8, 37, -20, 3.05], [-17, 42, -12, 4.45], [19, 65, -15, 3.62] 37, -20, n/a], [25, 24, -23, n/a], [-26, 29, -18, n/a], [-21, 36, -12, n/a], [28, 23, -18, n/a] Small et al., 2001: [16, 27, -19, 4.8], [44, 27, -5, 4.2], [-18, 25, -18, 5.3], [41, 34, -19, 4.3] Sobel et al., 1998: [30, 45, -10, 2.49] Thut et al., 1997: [-30, 18, -16, 3] Völlm et al., 2004: [12, 42, -14, 5.1, P < 0.05c], [0, 54, -8, 3.66, P < 0.001] Wicker et al., 2003: [1, 34, -18, 4.13, P < 0.001], [18, 57, -8, 4, P < 0.001] Winston et al., 2002: [-28, 42, -10, 3.73, P < 0.001]Zald et al., 2002a: [-24, 50, -11, 4.6, P < 0.001], [-24, 55, -11, 3.5, P < 0.001], [-24, 44, -16, 3.5, P < 0.001], [26, 26, -18, 3.9, P < 0.001], [19, 35, -20, 4.1, P < 0.001]Zald et al., 2002b: [-7, 46, -11, P < 0.05], [3, 55, -9, P < 0.005], [-3, 44, -9, P < 0.05]Zald and Pardo, 1997: [-42, 35, -14, 4.7] Zald et al., 1998: [-24, 41, -7, 3.4], [-21, 39, -7, 3.5] Zatorre et al., 1992: [17, 29, -13, 3.66], [-7, 5, -11, 3.5] Zatorre et al., 2000: [24, 34, -11, 3.83], [23, 36, -14, 4.41]

For each study is listed the (x, y, z statistic), where statistic is the peak z-value where available, or, if not available, the t-value or the P-value.

continuous with the caudal orbitofrontal cortex (De Araujo et al., 2003a, 2003c; Kringelbach et al., 2003, 2004). Similarly, the intensity and identity of olfactory stimuli but not their pleasantness is represented in the primary olfactory cortical areas (Rolls et al., 2003a). A second category of sites in a medial part of the orbitofrontal cortex is activated in relation to the pleasantness of stimuli, such as the pleasantness of the taste or smell of stimuli (De Araujo et al., 2003b; Rolls et al., 2003a), how consonant taste and olfactory stimuli are (De Araujo et al., 2003c), or after the administration of amphetamine (Völlm et al., 2004). A third category of sites in more lateral parts of the orbitofrontal cortex is activated when punishing stimuli which may lead to a change in behaviour are delivered, such as monetary loss (O'Doherty et al., 2001), painful touch (Rolls et al., 2003b), and a face expression (which instead of the expected smile in a visual discrimination task is an angry expression) which signals that behaviour should change (Kringelbach and Rolls, 2003).

Our data can thus be interpreted as revealing two distinct trends: a mediolateral trend and a posterior-anterior trend, as shown in Fig. 11. The mediolateral trend was clearly seen in our monetary gambling experiment (O'Doherty et al., 2001), where monetary gain which did not lead to behavioural change activated the medial-anterior parts of the orbitofrontal cortex, while monetary losses signalled that the subjects needed to change their behaviour activated lateral and anterior parts of the orbitofrontal cortex. The posterior-anterior trend was clearly seen in our whole food sensory-specific satiety experiment (Kringelbach et al., 2003), where having food in the mouth activated caudal



Fig. 11. Activations from studies from Rolls' Lab. Primary reinforcers (blue circles) tend to be represented in posterior regions of the orbitofrontal cortex. The activations related to monitoring the reward value of reinforcers are mainly represented in more anterior and medial regions of the orbitofrontal cortex (shown as light green diamonds), while those activations related to impending change in behaviour are mainly located in lateral regions (shown as yellow triangles). This separation in a medial-lateral distinction and a posterior-anterior distinction was found in individual studies.

parts of the orbitofrontal cortex close to the junction with the agranular insula independently of whether the food was pleasant at the start of a meal or less pleasant at the end of the meal, whereas the pleasantness of the food (in a sensory-specific satiety design) was related to activation in more anterior parts of the orbitofrontal cortex.

However, it is not clear from just a limited number of studies whether these trends are consistent. For example, in another study (Rolls et al., 2003a), we found the main effects of odour irrespective of valence to be located more anterior than would be expected from the prediction of the two trends. To test this, we classified all 267 activations from the meta-analysis according to the very same criteria as those used for our own studies. The different activations within studies were thus either classified as: (1) representations of reinforcers such as taste and smell which were independent of the reward/punishment value (17.6%); (2) representations which reflected the hedonic value or pleasantness of the stimuli (26.2%); (3) punishers leading to behavioural change (43.8%); or (4) other, which did not fit the above criteria (12.4%). When performing a cluster analysis on these groups it was found that the motivation-independent reinforcer representations (category 1) were best described by two clusters (one in each hemisphere) with coordinates (±standard error mean):  $[-23.5 \pm 2.4, 31.0 \pm 2.2]$  and  $[16.2 \pm 2.1, 31.0 \pm 2.2]$  $30.8 \pm 1.9$ ] (hereafter called RP\_L and RP\_R). A single cluster with coordinates  $[2.8 \pm 1.6, 41.0 \pm 1.4]$  (hereafter called M) was found to best describe the activations classified as pleasantness/monitoring positive hedonic value (category 2). Two clusters (one in each hemisphere) were found to best

describe the activations classified as punishers leading to a behavioural change (category 3):  $[-32.5 \pm 1.4, 41.7 \pm 1.7]$  and  $[33.6 \pm 1.3, 40.5 \pm 1.5]$  (hereafter called PBC\_L and PBC\_R). The centres of mass for all clusters are superimposed on the representation of all of the activations in Fig. 12.

We then performed *t*-tests to compare all the activations for each of the individual clusters. Clearly demonstrating the posterior-anterior trend, significant differences were found between the *y*-coordinates of the activations in the two RP clusters and the M cluster (RP\_Ly versus My: t = 3.91, P < 0.0002; RP\_Ry versus My: t = 4.27, P < 0.00006; one-tailed). Likewise significant differences were found between *y*-coordinates of the activations in the two RP clusters and the PBC clusters (RP\_Ly versus PBC\_Ly: t = 4.08, P < 0.0002; RP\_Ly versus PBC\_Ry: t = 3.68, P < 0.0005; RP\_Ry versus PBC\_Ly: t = 4.41, P < 0.00005; RP\_Ry versus PBC\_Ry: t = 3.98, P < 0.0002). No significant differences were found between the *y*-coordinates of the activations in the M cluster and the PBC clusters.

Similarly, clearly demonstrating the mediolateral trend, very significant differences were found between the *x*-coordinates of the activations in the M cluster (category 2) and the PBC clusters (category 3) (Mx versus PBC\_Lx: t > 8; Mx versus PBC\_Rx: t > 8). Likewise, significant differences were found between the *x*-coordinates of the activations in the M cluster (category 2) and in the RP clusters (category 1) (Mx versus RP\_Lx: t = 4.6; Mx versus RP\_Rx: t = 4.03). There were also significant differences between the *x*-coordinates of the activations in the RP clusters the *x*-coordinates of the activations in the RP clusters (category 1) (Mx versus RP\_Lx: t = 4.6; Mx versus RP\_Rx: t = 4.03). There were also significant differences between the *x*-coordinates of the activations in the RP cluster and in



Fig. 12. Meta-analysis. The 267 activations in stereotaxic space from all the reviewed studies are shown rendered on the orbital surface of the human brain. The two centres of mass of the clusters for activations related to motivation-independent reinforcer representation (blue circles) are marked with a dark blue cross, while the centre of mass of the cluster of activations related to monitoring of reward value (light green diamonds) is marked with a white cross. Similarly, the two centres of mass of the clusters related to punishers leading to changes in behaviour (yellow triangles) are marked with a red cross. Statistical analysis of the activations in these clusters confirms that the clusters are significantly separated in a medial–lateral and anterior–posterior trend (see Section 4.2).

the PBC clusters (RP\_Lx versus PBC\_Lx: t = 3.43; RP\_Rx versus PBC\_Rx: t > 8).

Not surprisingly and testifying to the lack of clear lateralisation in the orbitofrontal cortex, there were no significant differences between the *y*-coordinates of the activations in the RP\_L and RP\_R clusters, or between the *y*-coordinates of the activations in the PBC\_L and PBC\_R clusters.

This statistical analysis of activation peaks should of course be taken cautiously as the 87 studies reviewed here employed very different statistical methods, and it is of considerable interest to note that only some of the 87 published papers reviewed here have used the more stringent group analyses such as random effects or conjunction analysis, which would allow generalisation to significant proportions of the population. It is also interesting to note that the majority of the studies used a threshold of statistical significance of P < 0.001 uncorrected for multiple comparisons, and this choice may reflect the substantial variability in the orbitofrontal cortex between different individuals.

# 4.3. Discussion of the meta-analysis

The meta-analysis revealed a distinction between the functions of medio versus lateral and posterior versus anterior areas in the sample of the 87 reviewed papers. The results of the meta-analysis thus confirm that there is some localisation of function within the orbitofrontal cortex in terms of its functional neuroanatomy.

# 4.3.1. Medial versus lateral trend

The clearest indication of a differentation in function between medial versus lateral areas of the human orbitofrontal cortex was found in a study from our laboratory investigating visual discrimination reversal learning, which showed a clear dissociation between the medial areas correlating with monetary gain and the lateral areas correlating with monetary loss (O'Doherty et al., 2001). This result, and some of the other studies included in the meta-analysis, can be interpreted as evidence for a difference between medial orbitofrontal cortex areas involved in decoding and monitoring the reward value of reinforcers, and lateral areas involved in evaluating punishers which when detected may lead to a change in current behaviour. A good example of a study showing the latter involved a visual discrimination reversal task in which face identity was associated with a face expression (Kringelbach and Rolls, 2003). When the face expression associated with one of the faces reversed and the face expression was being interpreted as a punisher and indicated that behaviour should change, then lateral parts of the orbitofrontal cortex became activated.

Further support for this medial-lateral distinction comes from a recent neuropsychological study using patients with circumscribed surgical lesions (Hornak et al., 2004). It was found that only patients with bilateral lesions to the anterior lateral regions of the human orbitofrontal cortex (and not unilateral lesions or lesions to other parts of the orbitofrontal cortex) were significantly impaired on a probabilistic reversal-learning task. This fits very well with the evidence from neuroimaging where specifically the lateral parts (and not the medial parts) of the orbitofrontal cortex are engaged when reversing stimulus contingencies (Kringelbach and Rolls, 2003; O'Doherty et al., 2001).

As reviewed earlier there is neuroanatomical evidence from non-human primates (macaques) that supports a distinction between medial and lateral areas of the orbitofrontal cortex. As depicted in Fig. 5, it has been shown that the connectivity of the orbital network encompassing lateral areas of the primate orbitofrontal cortex is primarily within these areas with weak connections to medial parts (Carmichael and Price, 1996). As shown in Fig. 4b, anatomical evidence shows that within the lateral region, the taste input is lateral and posterior, the visual input is lateral and a little more anterior, and the somatosensory input is towards the middle of the lateral area. Anatomical evidence indicates that the medial areas receive olfactory inputs (see Fig. 4a), and have many connections with the cingulate cortex (see Fig. 4c), including area 25 which has autonomic outputs. This has led Carmichael and Price (1996) and Öngür and Price (2000) to propose a distinction between a medial prefrontal network providing a viscero-motor link, and a lateral orbital network providing multimodal sensory processing. Similarly, the differences described earlier in the cytoarchitecture, phylogeny, sulcal variability and maturity rate between medial and lateral parts of the orbitofrontal cortex may account for the functional difference.

However, it must be said that neurophysiological findings which allow one to test that actual inputs to each neuron do not support great segregation into areas dominated by any one sensory modality, with considerable intermixing of orbitofrontal cortex neurons with inputs from each modality, and many neurons responding to inputs from several modalities, as shown by Rolls and Baylis (1994) and by later studies in the reference list from Rolls' lab (Rolls, 2004). The findings from the meta-analysis, and emphasised particularly in the papers of O'Doherty et al. (2001) and Rolls et al. (2003a), that more medial areas of the human orbitofrontal cortex have responses especially related to rewards, and the lateral areas to punishers, is an interesting result of the human neuroimaging that is not predicted based on a simple topological comparison of medial versus lateral in the macaque anatomical or neurophysiological literature. In macaques, for each primary reinforcer type (e.g. taste, somatosensory input), neurons with responses to rewards and punishers tend to be intermingled. However, it is the case that medial parts of the macaque orbitofrontal cortex (more medial than approximately 5 mm from the midline) have been relatively little explored, and it will be of interest to record now in these areas to help understand what has been found in the human neuroimaging studies. If neurons that respond to for example olfactory and somatosensory rewarding stimuli are not found in this medial part of the macaque orbitofrontal cortex, then it is likely that areas found more laterally in macaques are present more medially in humans, perhaps because the more dorsal and lateral parts of the human prefrontal cortex have expanded greatly, pushing the orbitofrontal areas generally more towards the middle and medial parts of the orbitofrontal cortex in humans.

Elliott et al. (2000a) have also proposed a distinction between medial and lateral orbitofrontal cortex based on both published and unpublished studies from their laboratory. These authors propose that the orbitofrontal cortex is activated when there is insufficient information available to determine the appropriate course of action and when this information is related to the reward value of stimuli and the response. This is in contrast to stimulus identity or location, which activate different parts of the prefrontal cortex. Specifically, they propose that the lateral regions of orbitofrontal cortex are activated when the action selected requires the inhibition of previously rewarded responses, while they propose that the medial regions are concerned with monitoring reward value. However, as discussed earlier, the evidence for a role of the orbitofrontal cortex in motor response inhibition is not very strong. Instead, we believe that a more parsimonious description of the role of the lateral and anterior regions of the orbitofrontal cortex is to regard them as concerned with evaluating the punishment (versus reward values) of stimuli and thus providing a signal that can lead to a change in current behaviour.

### 4.3.2. Posterior versus anterior trend

The bulk of the published experiments we have reviewed suggest that an increase in complexity of the representation and processing of rewards and punishers is mirrored by the posterior–anterior location of activation in the orbitofrontal cortex. Very abstract reinforcers such as loss of money appear to be represented further anterior towards the frontal pole (e.g. O'Doherty et al., 2001) than posterior areas representing simple reinforcers such as taste (e.g. De Araujo et al., 2003b,c) or thermal intensity (Craig et al., 2000). This posterior–anterior trend is clearly demonstrated in the statistical results from the meta-analysis and is likely to reflect some kind of hierarchical processing in the orbitofrontal cortex.

One trend is that the main effects of primary reinforcers such as odour and taste tend to be located in relatively more posterior areas of the orbitofrontal cortex, whereas correlations with subjective pleasantness and unpleasantness ratings tend to be more anterior, as exemplified by findings in a number of studies (Blood et al., 1999; De Araujo et al., 2003b, 2003c; Kringelbach et al., 2003; O'Doherty et al., 2001, 2003a; Rolls et al., 2003a; Völlm et al., 2004). This is consistent with higher level processing more anteriorly which is on a route to parts of the brain involved in making processing available to conscious experience (Rolls, 1999a). Another finding is that areas that have supralinear responses to combinations of sensory inputs, for example taste and smell (De Araujo et al., 2003c), or the umami taste stimuli MSG and inosine 5'-monophosphate (De Araujo et al., 2003a), tend to be more anterior than the areas where the components of the combinations are represented in the orbitofrontal cortex. This could easily reflect hierarchy in the system, with convergence tending to increase from more posterior to more anterior orbitofrontal cortex areas, and thus effects of combinations of inputs becoming more evident anteriorly. Supporting evidence of such hierarchical processing comes from a recent paper which found activation of posterior regions of the orbitofrontal cortex to unimodal odour but further multimodal integration of olfactory–visual stimuli in anterior parts of the medial orbitofrontal cortex (Gottfried and Dolan, 2003).

The diagrams published on the intricate connectivity of the different areas of the primate orbitofrontal cortex (see Figs. 5 and 6) do suggest that the processing within the orbitofrontal cortex could well be hierarchical (Carmichael and Price, 1995a,b, 1996). Moreover, as shown in Fig. 6, where the primate connectivity diagrams are extended to the known anatomy of the human orbitofrontal cortex, the possibility for hierarchical processing and thus support for a posterior–anterior trend becomes somewhat clearer (Öngür and Price, 2000).

The meta-analysis thus demonstrates that the published studies do appear to show a posterior–anterior trend in the orbitofrontal cortex. Some authors have claimed posterior–anterior trends correlating with increases in sophistication in cortical processing in other areas of the prefrontal cortex (Christoff and Gabrieli, 2000; Petrides, 1994). To our knowledge, however, this is the first time that a similar trend for the areas on the orbital surface of the human brain has been proposed.

# 4.4. Challenges of neuroimaging the human orbitofrontal cortex

A challenge for most studies investigating the human orbitofrontal cortex using functional magnetic resonance imaging is that this brain region is in close proximity to the air-filled sinuses, which potentially means that signal dropout, geometric distortion and susceptibility artefacts are common when using EPI at higher magnetic field strengths. In collaboration with physicists, first at the University of Nottingham (Drs. R. Bowtell and S. Francis) and then at FMRIB, University of Oxford (Drs. P. Jezzard and J. Wilson), we worked to maximise the signal obtained from the orbitofrontal cortex using a number of methods. One method is to optimise the local shim for the orbitofrontal cortex. Such methods for optimisation of the local shim over one part of the brain come at a price, however, whereby the signal obtained from other parts of the brain is degraded. Specifically, while it is possible to either obtain a good signal in the orbitofrontal cortex or in the amygdala in the temporal lobes, current methods do not allow for a good signal to be obtained in both brain structures at the same time when scanning at 3T. Recently, however, physicists J. Wilson and P. Jezzard from FMRIB have come up with

an ingenious solution (patent pending) that dramatically improves the signal (Wilson et al., 2002).

Until such new methods become available for general use, the following main five steps are recommended for the optimisation of the signal from the orbitofrontal cortex:

# 4.4.1. Use coronal slicing

Susceptibility artefacts are minimised by using a coronal slicing direction rather than the more commonly used axial slicing direction, as the slices are aligned perpendicular to the predominant direction of the susceptibility induced field gradients. This limits the amount with which a single slice includes areas with markedly different field properties (Ojemann et al., 1997).

### 4.4.2. Minimise in-plane voxel resolution

The probability of brain tissue within a voxel having different precession frequencies due to susceptibility induced field inhomogeneities is increased with larger voxel sizes, and thus the use of smaller voxels leads to less phase cancellation.

# 4.4.3. Increase the gradient switching frequency

The geometric distortion occurring in the data can be minimised by increasing the gradient switching frequency, which is dependent on the hardware characteristics of the gradient coils. We use a higher gradient switching frequency than is normally used in conventional EPI sequences: 1.9 kHz at the 3T scanner at the University of Nottingham and 960 Hz at the 3T scanner at the University of Oxford.

# 4.4.4. Utilise short echo time (TE)

Shorter echo times give less phase dispersion across the voxel as phase coherence is preserved. The standard echo time for EPI is 30 ms, while the studies from our laboratory utilised 23 and 25 ms echo times.

## 4.4.5. Employ higher order shimming

Shimming using the shim coils was carried out on each individual subject to optimise the static magnetic field in order to minimise field homogeneities. In particular we weighted the orbitofrontal cortex using an automatic shimming method (Wilson et al., 2002).

## 4.5. Improvements to neuroimaging methods

As alluded to earlier, performing a meta-analysis of published studies in the neuroimaging literature is difficult. The problems with the large variety of methods have been mentioned, particularly those arising from comparing imaging studies using different imaging methods (PET versus fMRI), different stimuli, and analysed with different statistical methods.

In addition to these general problems with meta-analyses of neuroimaging studies, there are further problems quite unique to the orbitofrontal cortex. As described in Section 1

![](_page_23_Picture_1.jpeg)

Fig. 13. Inflation of hemisphere. From left to right in the figure it is demonstrated how the highly convoluted cortex of a right hemisphere of the human brain (far left) can be reduced to white matter (middle) and then subsequently inflated to show the patterns of sulci and gyri. Data was partly prepared and processed with the Freesurfer-software package (Dale et al., 1999; Fischl et al., 1999).

there is substantial individual variability in the orbitofrontal cortex as expressed for example in the variability of sulcal patterns. The inter-subject variability raises a number of additional problems when normalising individual data to standard stereotaxic space. Even when taken into account as a result of the spatial smoothing applied as part of the normal preprocessing of functional data, individual variability is still likely to obscure important finer details about the functional neuroanatomy of the orbitofrontal cortex. New strategies taking these problems into account clearly need to be developed to provide better analyses of orbitofrontal cortex functions. A key issue is how to standardise the individual variability. One possible route would be to use methods for inflating and unfolding the cortex (see Fig. 13). Such methods have been used to map the primary visual areas (Dale et al., 1999; Fischl et al., 1999; Van Essen et al., 2001), and it is likely that similar methods could be successfully used on the orbitofrontal cortex (see Fig. 14).

![](_page_23_Picture_5.jpeg)

Fig. 14. Inflation of orbitofrontal cortex. At the top of the figure is shown the white matter rendering of the two hemispheres of an individual's brain. On the left is shown the full ventral view (without the cerebellum) of the brain, and on the right there is an expanded view of the orbitofrontal cortex. At the bottom of the figure is shown a ventral view of the full inflated brain (left), and an expanded view of the orbitofrontal cortex (right).

![](_page_24_Picture_2.jpeg)

Fig. 15. Inflation of functional data in a single subject. The figure demonstrates how the data from a single subject can be inflated on the subject's own brain. The figure shows the steps in inflation of the left hemisphere, which then can mapped to an inflated spherical standardised space. From this standardised space individual differences are substantially reduced when compared to standard normalisation methods and appropriate statistical modelling can then be carried out on functional data in this standardised space (Fischl et al., 1999). This will yield more accurate activation patterns in the orbitofrontal cortex and thus give more detailed information about the functional neuroanatomy of the orbitofrontal cortex.

The main idea behind these methods is that the sulci and gyri of the cortex are obscuring otherwise fairly constant patterns of cortical processing. It is, of course, still an open question whether the apparent variability of higher order cortical areas such as the orbitofrontal cortex is merely superficial, or reflects functional cortical variability acquired through development whether this is related to learning or the nature of the genetic specification.

We have nevertheless started to develop and use a number of methods to investigate these questions. The results of mapping functional data from a taste experiment in a single individual onto a high resolution structural image, and subsequently inflating the two hemispheres, are shown in Fig. 15. The next step is then to map this inflated brain to an inflated spherical standardised space. From this standardised space individual differences are substantially reduced when compared to standard normalisation methods (Fischl et al., 2001). Statistical modelling can then be carried out on data in this standardised space. Normally the data to be modelled would come from different individuals, but there is also the possibility of using multiple datasets from a single subject to test the reliability of activations. This work demonstrates great potential to unravel even more information about the functional neuroanatomy of the orbitofrontal cortex.

# 5. Conclusions

Based on evidence from neuroimaging experiments and complemented by evidence from primate neuroanatomy and neurophysiology, and human neuropsychology, this review has tried to synthesise the functions of the human orbitofrontal cortex in terms of the spatial distribution of the observed activations in the neuroimaging literature. Two general trends of neural activity have emerged, with a mediolateral distinction between activity related to monitoring the reward value of reinforcers versus their punishment value which can lead to behavioural change, and a posterior-anterior distinction which appears to be related to hierarchical processing and towards brain systems closer to conscious subjective report.

Overall the results from the neuroimaging experiments in humans reviewed here are consistent with the results from neurophysiological recordings in non-human primates indicating an important role of the primate orbitofrontal cortex in representing the reward and punishment value of primary reinforcers, and in learning associations between previously neutral stimuli and primary reinforcers. Neuroimaging of the human brain allows these findings to be extended to representations in the human orbitofrontal cortex of uniquely human rewards, such as abstract monetary reward and punishment. In the following we will summarise the main conclusions about the role of the orbitofrontal cortex that can be drawn from neuroimaging experiments.

# 5.1. The representation of reinforcers in the orbitofrontal cortex

Some of the neuroimaging experiments reviewed here investigate the affective responses to primary and secondary reinforcers such as auditory (Frey et al., 2000), taste (Small et al., 1999), whole-food (Kringelbach et al., 2003), olfactory (Rolls et al., 2003a; Royet et al., 2001), pain (Petrovic et al., 2000; Rolls et al., 2003b), monetary reward and punishment (O'Doherty et al., 2001), social judgments (Farrow et al., 2001) and music (Blood et al., 1999). The results from the primary reinforcers are consistent with data from neurophysiological recordings in non-human primates, and

further demonstrate that the orbitofrontal cortex represents the affective value of both primary and abstract secondary reinforcers.

#### 5.2. The representation of the reward value of reinforcers

Neurophysiological studies using sensory-specific satiety have clearly shown that neurons in the orbitofrontal cortex encode the reward value of the reinforcers (Critchley and Rolls, 1996a; Rolls et al., 1989). Experiments from our laboratory have shown that a region of the left lateral orbitofrontal cortex (area 11) showed a sensory-specific decrease in the reward value to the food eaten to satiety but not to the food not eaten (Kringelbach et al., 2003). This result indicates that the reward value of the taste, olfactory, and somatosensory components of a whole food are represented in the orbitofrontal cortex. Consistently, satiety-related responses in a very similar part of the anterior lateral orbitofrontal cortex have been found in a further sensory-specific satiety study (Gottfried et al., 2003).

Another study from our laboratory on abstract reward found a correlation between BOLD signal in dissociable regions of the orbitofrontal cortex and abstract monetary gains and losses (O'Doherty et al., 2001). Similarly another study found a correlation between subjective ratings of dissonance and consonance of musical chords in the orbitofrontal cortex (Blood et al., 1999). These correlations are further indication that the reward values of even abstract reinforcers are represented in the orbitofrontal cortex.

# 5.3. The specificity of reward and punishment representations

Our study on abstract reward found that monetary reward and punishment are correlated with activations in different regions of the orbitofrontal cortex. These results suggest that reward and punishment representations are spatially distinct in the human brain. Even this evidence cannot, however, does not show that reward and punishment have totally separate representations in the human brain. In particular, the medial regions of the orbitofrontal cortex that had activations correlating with the magnitude of monetary reward (area 11) also reflected monetary punishment in the sense that the activations in these medial regions correlated positively with the magnitude of monetary wins and negatively with losses. Similarly, the more lateral regions (area 10) had activations that correlated negatively with the magnitudes of monetary wins and gains, and positively with monetary loss/punishment. This means that in this experiment the medial and lateral regions were apparently coding for both monetary reward and punishment (albeit in opposite ways). The evidence from this experiment would therefore suggest that the segregation between reward and punishment is not spatial but rather encoded in the neuronal responses (as expressed by the BOLD signal).

We have however obtained evidence from an experiment using pleasant, painful and neutral somatosensory stimulation that there is some spatial segregation of the representation of reward and punishment, where the effects of pleasant somatosensory stimulation are spatially dissociable from the effects of painful stimulation in the human orbitofrontal cortex (Rolls et al., 2003b). Further, pleasant odours activate medial, and unpleasant odours lateral regions of the human orbitofrontal cortex (Rolls et al., 2003a). Moreover, a very recent study found that only the valence and not the intensity of gustatory stimuli are represented in the orbitofrontal cortex (Small et al., 2003). Interestingly, this study did not find a medial-lateral distinction between pleasant and unpleasant gustatory stimuli but this is perhaps not surprising given that the published BOLD detectability map for the orbitofrontal cortex indicates significant signal dropout in medial parts.

Overall, the evidence in the literature for spatial segregation of reward and punishment representations in the orbitofrontal cortex is not very consistent. Some experiments do seem to support the notion that there are spatially separable regions of the orbitofrontal cortex with graded neuronal responses to reward and punishment. It would be of considerable interest to run an experiment with pleasant (glucose) and unpleasant (saline) pure taste and to measure the BOLD signal of the main effects in individual subjects. Using the more sensitive inflation techniques proposed, it should then be possible to resolve the problem of possible spatial segregation or overlap of reward and punishment representations in the orbitofrontal cortex at both the individual level and the possible generalisation to a larger population. It may be noted that even if the locations of the orbitofrontal areas cannot be segregated according to reward versus punishment (i.e. what can be measured in neuroimaging studies), there is nevertheless an exquisite representation of the reward and punishment value of a very wide range of different primary and secondary reinforcers by different neurons in the primate orbitofrontal cortex, as shown by neurophysiological studies (Rolls, 1999a, 2002, 2003a, 2004).

## 5.4. Separation of representations of reward value

In order to make a behavioural decision between two rewards with different reward value, it is clearly necessary for the brain to represent the reward values. At least two different types of neural mechanism could represent these reward values. The reward values of each reinforcers could either be coded separately for each individual reinforcer, or there could be a single output activated by all reinforcers. It is therefore of considerable interest to note that the meta-analysis showed that representations for different types of reinforcers tend to form separate clusters in different locations (see Fig. 12). This could indicate that different regions of the orbitofrontal cortex represent the reward value of different types of reinforcers. In other words, it would appear that reward value is assigned for each type of reinforcer separately, as is needed if a choice is to be made between different rewards that are available (Rolls, 1999a). As noted above, this evidence is exquisitely available at the single neuron level.

# 5.5. Subjective correlates of the affective valence of reinforcers

Some of the results from the experiments reviewed and those carried out in our laboratory can be interpreted as revealing the brain correlates of the subjective experience of the affective valence or reward value of reinforcers. In a whole-food experiment (Kringelbach et al., 2003), the subjective pleasantness ratings reflected the effects of sensory-specific satiety on the food eaten, and it was found that these ratings correlated with the activation of a region of the left mediolateral orbitofrontal cortex (area 11). Another study found a correlation between subjective ratings of dissonance and consonance of musical chords in the orbitofrontal cortex (Blood et al., 1999), which could also be interpreted as a correlation with subjective experience.

These are exciting findings, extending previous findings in non-human primates of representations of reinforcers, to representations of the 'subjective affective value' of these reinforcers. The findings indicate that the subjective experience of affective valence is represented in general more anteriorly in the orbitofrontal cortex, which would fit well with a model where the implicit reward value is assigned early on in the hierarchy for each type of reinforcer, with a further progression up the hierarchy of processing (reflecting we suggest the effects of combinations of stimuli) towards areas connected to brain regions necessary for conscious processing (see Rolls, 1999a).

One clearly has to be careful not to overinterpret mere correlations with the elusive qualities of subjective experience, and so it would be extremely interesting to obtain more evidence on this issue by investigating patients with selective lesions to these areas to investigate whether their subjective affective experiences have indeed changed. Evidence is already being obtained that this is the case (Hornak et al., 2003).

# 5.6. Mediolateral trend: monitoring versus evaluating

As demonstrated by the statistical analysis, two distinct trends have emerged from a meta-analysis of the neuroimaging literature. The medial versus lateral trend was first seen in the reversal-learning experiment (O'Doherty et al., 2001), where the correlations with the magnitudes of monetary reward and punishment were clearly dissociable. The medial areas of orbitofrontal cortex appear to be involved in ongoing monitoring of the reward value of reinforcers, while the lateral areas of the orbitofrontal cortex are involved in evaluating the punishment value of reinforcers which may lead to a change in current behaviour.

### 5.7. Posterior-to-anterior trend: increasing complexity

The other significant trend shown in the meta-analysis of the neuroimaging literature is the statistically significant increase in the complexity of the representation and processing of reinforcers from posterior to anterior parts of the orbitofrontal cortex. As an example, abstract reinforcers such as the loss of money appear to be represented much further anterior towards the frontal pole (O'Doherty et al., 2001) than posterior areas representing the main effects of reinforcers such as taste (De Araujo et al., 2003a,b,c; Kringelbach et al., 2003; Rolls et al., 2003a,b; Small et al., 1997). Similarly, supralinear responses to combinations of reinforcers are found in more anterior parts of the orbitofrontal cortex (De Araujo et al., 2003a,c) than the main (i.e. separate) effects of the same reinforcers. Furthermore, several studies have found that subjective ratings of, e.g. pleasantness correlate with brain activity in more anterior parts of the orbitofrontal cortex (De Araujo et al., 2003c; Kringelbach et al., 2003; O'Doherty et al., 2001; Rolls et al., 2003a; Völlm et al., 2004).

## 5.8. The functional neuroanatomy of emotion

Earlier in this review a number of different theories of emotion were briefly described. It is clear that the most practical and parsimonious definition of emotion is "states elicited by rewards and punishers" (Rolls, 1999a). This definition fits the experimental data for both the primate and the human orbitofrontal cortex, where the results have implicated the orbitofrontal cortex strongly in the representation, alteration and evaluation of reinforcers, and in emotion (Hornak et al., 2003; Hornak et al., 2004; Kringelbach, 2002; Petrovic and Ingvar, 2002; Rolls, 1999a,b, 2004). Using the proposed definition, the orbitofrontal cortex is thus directly implicated in the functional neuroanatomy of emotion. Overall, this review has demonstrated that the human orbitofrontal cortex has some specialisation of its different parts, and that when taken as a whole, the orbitofrontal cortex is a key region in the network of brain structures implementing the functional neuroanatomy of emotion in humans.

# References

- Aharon, I., Etcoff, N., Ariely, D., Chabris, C.F., O'Connor, E., Breiter, H.C., 2001. Beautiful faces have variable reward value: fMRI and behavioral evidence. Neuron 32, 537–551.
- Amaral, D.G., Price, J.L., 1984. Amygdalo-cortical projections in the monkey (*Macaca fascicularis*). J. Comp. Neurol. 230, 465–496.
- Anderson, A.K., Christoff, K., Stappen, I., Panitz, D., Ghahremani, D.G., Glover, G., Gabrieli, J.D., Sobel, N., 2003. Dissociated neural representations of intensity and valence in human olfaction. Nat. Neurosci. 6, 196–202.
- Anderson, S.W., Bechara, A., Damasio, H., Tranel, D., Damasio, A.R., 1999. Impairment of social and moral behavior related to early damage in human prefrontal cortex. Nat. Neurosci. 2, 1032–1037.

- Bantick, S.J., Wise, R.G., Ploghaus, A., Clare, S., Smith, S.M., Tracey, I., 2002. Imaging how attention modulates pain in humans using functional MRI. Brain 125, 310–319.
- Barbas, H., 1988. Anatomic organization of basoventral and mediodorsal visual recipient prefrontal regions in the rhesus monkey. J. Comp. Neurol. 276, 313–342.
- Barbas, H., Pandya, D.N., 1989. Architecture and intrinsic connections of the prefrontal cortex in the rhesus monkey. J. Comp. Neurol. 286, 353–375.
- Baxter, M.G., Parker, A., Lindner, C.C., Izquierdo, A.D., Murray, E.A., 2000. Control of response selection by reinforcer value requires interaction of amygdala and orbital prefrontal cortex. J. Neurosci. 20, 4311–4319.
- Baylis, L.L., Gaffan, D., 1991. Amygdalctomy and ventromedial prefrontal ablation produce similar deficits in food choice and in simple object discrimination learning for an unseen reward. Exp. Brain Res. 86, 617–622.
- Baylis, L.L., Rolls, E.T., Baylis, G.C., 1994. Afferent connections of the orbitofrontal cortex taste area of the primate. Neuroscience 64, 801– 812.
- Bechara, A., Damasio, A.R., Damasio, H., Anderson, S.W., 1994. Insensitivity to future consequences following damage to human prefrontal cortex. Cognition 50, 7–15.
- Bechara, A., Damasio, H., Damasio, A.R., Lee, G.P., 1999. Different contributions of the human amygdala and ventromedial prefrontal cortex to decision-making. J. Neurosci. 19, 5473–5481.
- Bechara, A., Damasio, H., Tranel, D., Anderson, S.W., 1998. Dissociation of working memory from decision making within the human prefrontal cortex. J. Neurosci. 18, 428–437.
- Bechara, A., Damasio, H., Tranel, D., Damasio, A.R., 1997. Deciding advantageously before knowing the advantageous strategy. Science 275, 1293–1295.
- Berlin, H., Rolls, E.T., Kischka, U., 2004. Impulsivity, time perception, emotion, and reinforcement sensitivity in patients with orbitofrontal cortex lesions. Brain, in press.
- Berns, G.S., McClure, S.M., Pagnoni, G., Montague, P.R., 2001. Predictability modulates human brain response to reward. J. Neurosci. 21, 2793–2798.
- Berthoz, S., Armony, J.L., Blair, R.J., Dolan, R.J., 2002. An fMRI study of intentional and unintentional (embarrassing) violations of social norms. Brain 125, 1696–1708.
- Blair, R.J., Morris, J.S., Frith, C.D., Perrett, D.I., Dolan, R.J., 1999. Dissociable neural responses to facial expressions of sadness and anger. Brain 122, 883–893.
- Blood, A.J., Zatorre, R.J., 2001. Intensely pleasurable responses to music correlate with activity in brain regions implicated in reward and emotion. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 98, 11818–11823.
- Blood, A.J., Zatorre, R.J., Bermudez, P., Evans, A.C., 1999. Emotional responses to pleasant and unpleasant music correlate with activity in paralimbic brain regions. Nat. Neurosci. 2, 382–387.
- Brodmann, K., 1905. Beitraege zur histologischen lokalisation der grosshirnrinde. III Mitteilung. Die rindenfelder der niederen affen. J. Psychol. Neurol. 4, 177–226.
- Brodmann, K., 1909. Vergleichende Lokalisationslehre der Grosshirnrinde in ihren Prinzipien dargestellt auf Grund des Zellenbaues. Barth, Leipzig.
- Brodmann, K., 1912. Neue ergebnisse ueber die vergleichende histologische localisation der grosshirnfinde mit besonderer berucksichtigung des stirnhirns. Anat. Anz. Suppl. 41, 157–216.
- Cabeza, R., Rao, S.M., Wagner, A.D., Mayer, A.R., Schacter, D.L., 2001. Can medial temporal lobe regions distinguish true from false? An event-related functional MRI study of veridical and illusory recognition memory. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 98, 4805–4810.
- Cannon, W.B., 1927. The James–Lange theory of emotion. Am. J. Psychol. 39, 106–124.
- Carmichael, S.T., Clugnet, M.-C., Price, J.L., 1994. Central olfactory connections in the macaque monkey. J. Comp. Neurol. 346, 403–434.

- Carmichael, S.T., Price, J.L., 1995a. Limbic connections of the orbital and medial prefrontal cortex in macaque monkeys. J. Comp. Neurol. 363, 615–641.
- Carmichael, S.T., Price, J.L., 1995b. Sensory and premotor connections of the orbital and medial prefrontal cortex of macaque monkeys. J. Comp. Neurol. 363, 642–664.
- Carmichael, S.T., Price, J.L., 1996. Connectional networks within the orbital and medial prefrontal cortex of macaque monkeys. J. Comp. Neurol. 371, 179–207.
- Cavada, C., Company, T., Tejedor, J., Cruz Rizzolo, R.J., Reinoso Suarez, F., 2000. The anatomical connections of the macaque monkey orbitofrontal cortex: a review. Cereb. Cortex 10, 220–242.
- Cerf-Ducastel, B., Murphy, C., 2001. fMRI activation in response to odorants orally delivered in aqueous solutions. Chem. Senses 26, 625– 637.
- Chi, J.G., Dooling, E.C., Gilles, F.H., 1977. Gyral development of the human brain. Ann. Neurol. 86–93.
- Chiavaras, M.M., Petrides, M., 2000. Orbitofrontal sulci of the human and macaque monkey brain. J. Comp. Neurol. 422, 35–54.
- Chiavaras, M.M., Petrides, M., 2001. Three-dimensional probabilistic atlas of the human orbitofrontal sulci in standardized stereotaxic space. Neuroimage 13, 479–496.
- Christoff, K., Gabrieli, J.D., 2000. The frontopolar cortex and human cognition: evidence for a rostrocaudal hierarchical organization within the human prefrontal cortex. Psychobiology 28, 168–186.
- Chua, P., Krams, M., Toni, I., Passingham, R., Dolan, R., 1999. A functional anatomy of anticipatory anxiety. Neuroimage 9, 563–571.
- Coghill, R.C., Gilron, I., Iadarola, M.J., 2001. Hemispheric lateralization of somatosensory processing. J. Neurophysiol. 85, 2602–2612.
- Coghill, R.C., Sang, C.N., Maisog, J.M., Iadarola, M.J., 1999. Pain intensity processing within the human brain: a bilateral, distributed mechanism. J. Neurophysiol. 82, 1934–1943.
- Coghill, R.C., Talbot, J.D., Evans, A.C., Meyer, E., Gjedde, A., Bushnell, M.C., Duncan, G.H., 1994. Distributed processing of pain and vibration by the human brain. J. Neurosci. 14, 4095–4108.
- Collins, D., Neelin, P., Peters, T., Evans, A.C., 1994. Automatic 3D intersubject registration of MR volumetric data in standardized Talairach space. J. Comput. Assist. Tomogr. 18, 192–205.
- Craig, A.D., Chen, K., Bandy, D., Reiman, E.M., 2000. Thermosensory activation of insular cortex. Nat. Neurosci. 3, 184–190.
- Critchley, H.D., Corfield, D.R., Chandler, M.P., Mathias, C.J., Dolan, R.J., 2000a. Cerebral correlates of autonomic cardiovascular arousal: a functional neuroimaging investigation in humans. J. Physiol. 523, 259–270.
- Critchley, H.D., Elliott, R., Mathias, C.J., Dolan, R.J., 2000b. Neural activity relating to generation and representation of galvanic skin conductance responses: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study. J. Neurosci. 20, 3033–3040.
- Critchley, H.D., Mathias, C.J., Dolan, R.J., 2002. Fear conditioning in humans: the influence of awareness and autonomic arousal on functional neuroanatomy. Neuron 33, 653–663.
- Critchley, H.D., Rolls, E.T., 1996a. Hunger and satiety modify the responses of olfactory and visual neurons in the primate orbitofrontal cortex. J. Neurophysiol. 75, 1673–1686.
- Critchley, H.D., Rolls, E.T., 1996b. Olfactory neuronal responses in the primate orbitofrontal cortex: analysis in an olfactory discrimination task. J. Neurophysiol. 75, 1659–1672.
- Dade, L.A., Zatorre, R.J., Evans, A.C., Jones-Gotman, M., 2001. Working memory in another dimension: functional imaging of human olfactory working memory. Neuroimage 14, 650–660.
- Dale, A.M., Fischl, B., Sereno, M.I., 1999. Cortical surface-based analysis.
  I. Segmentation and surface reconstruction. Neuroimage 9, 179–194.
- Damasio, A.R., 1994. Descartes' Error. Putnam, New York.
- Darwin, C., 1872. The Expression of the Emotions in Man and Animals. University of Chicago Press, Chicago.
- De Araujo, I.E.T., Kringelbach, M.L., Rolls, E.T., Hobden, P., 2003a. The representation of umami taste in the human brain. J. Neurophysiol. 90, 313–319.

- De Araujo, I.E.T., Kringelbach, M.L., Rolls, E.T., McGlone, F., 2003b. Human cortical responses to water in the mouth, and the effects of thirst. J. Neurophysiol. 90, 1865–1876.
- De Araujo, I.E.T., Rolls, E.T., Kringelbach, M.L., McGlone, F., Phillips, N., 2003c. Taste-olfactory convergence, and the representation of the pleasantness of flavour, in the human brain. Eur. J. Neurosci. 18, 2059–2068.
- Deco, G., Rolls, E.T., 2004. Synaptic and spiking dynamics underlying reward reversal in the orbitofrontal cortex. Cereb. Cortex. in preparation.
- Deco, G., Rolls, E.T., Horwitz, B., in preparation. "What" and "where" in visual working memory: a computational neurodynamical perspective for integrating fMRI and single-neuron data.
- Derbyshire, S.W., Jones, A.K., Gyulai, F., Clark, S., Townsend, D., Firestone, L.L., 1997. Pain processing during three levels of noxious stimulation produces differential patterns of central activity. Pain 73, 431–445.
- Dias, R., Robbins, T., Roberts, A., 1996. Dissociation in prefrontal cortex of affective and attentional shifts. Nature 380, 69–72.
- Dolan, R.J., 1999. On the neurology of morals. Nat. Neurosci. 2, 927-929.
- Eblen, F., Graybiel, A.M., 1995. Highly restricted origin of prefrontal cortical inputs to striosomes in the macaque monkey. J. Neurosci. 15, 5999–6013.
- Elliott, R., Dolan, R.J., 1998a. Activation of different anterior cingulate foci in association with hypothesis testing and response selection. Neuroimage 8, 17–29.
- Elliott, R., Dolan, R.J., 1998b. Neural response during preference and memory judgments for subliminally presented stimuli: a functional neuroimaging study. J. Neurosci. 18, 4697–4704.
- Elliott, R., Dolan, R.J., 1998c. The neural response in short-term visual recognition memory for perceptual conjunctions. Neuroimage 7, 14–22.
- Elliott, R., Dolan, R.J., 1999. Differential neural responses during performance of matching and nonmatching to sample tasks at two delay intervals. J. Neurosci. 19, 5066–5073.
- Elliott, R., Dolan, R.J., Frith, C.D., 2000a. Dissociable functions in the medial and lateral orbitofrontal cortex: evidence from human neuroimaging studies. Cereb. Cortex 10, 308–317.
- Elliott, R., Friston, K.J., Dolan, R.J., 2000b. Dissociable neural responses in human reward systems. J. Neurosci. 20, 6159–6165.
- Elliott, R., Newman, J.L., Longe, O.A., Deakin, J.F., 2003. Differential response patterns in the striatum and orbitofrontal cortex to financial reward in humans: a parametric functional magnetic resonance imaging study. J. Neurosci. 23, 303–307.
- Elliott, R., Rees, G., Dolan, R.J., 1999. Ventromedial prefrontal cortex mediates guessing. Neuropsychologia 37, 403–411.
- Eslinger, P., Damasio, A., 1985. Severe disturbance of higher cognition after bilateral frontal lobe ablation: patient EVR. Neurology 35, 1731–1741.
- Farrow, T.F., Zheng, Y., Wilkinson, I.D., Spence, S.A., Deakin, J.F., Tarrier, N., Griffiths, P.D., Woodruff, P.W., 2001. Investigating the functional anatomy of empathy and forgiveness. Neuroreport 12, 2433–2438.
- Fischl, B., Liu, A., Dale, A.M., 2001. Automated manifold surgery: constructing geometrically accurate and topologically correct models of the human cerebral cortex. IEEE Trans. Med. Imaging 20, 70–80.
- Fischl, B., Sereno, M.I., Dale, A.M., 1999. Cortical surface-based analysis. II: Inflation, flattening, and a surface-based coordinate system. Neuroimage 9, 195–207.
- Frey, S., Kostopoulos, P., Petrides, M., 2000. Orbitofrontal involvement in the processing of unpleasant auditory information. Eur. J. Neurosci. 12, 3709–3712.
- Frey, S., Petrides, M., 2000. Orbitofrontal cortex: a key prefrontal region for encoding information. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 97, 8723–8727.
   Fuster, J.M., 1997. The Prefrontal Cortex. Raven Press, New York.
- Classical de la contra contex. Raven l'1655, New Tork.
- Ghatan, P.H., Hsieh, J.C., Petersson, K.M., Stone-Elander, S., Ingvar, M., 1998. Coexistence of attention-based facilitation and inhibition in the human cortex. Neuroimage 7, 23–29.

- Ghatan, P.H., Hsieh, J.C., Wirsen-Meurling, A., Wredling, R., Eriksson, L., Stone-Elander, S., Levander, S., Ingvar, M., 1995. Brain activation induced by the perceptual maze test: a PET study of cognitive performance. Neuroimage 2, 112–124.
- Goldman-Rakic, P.S., Bourgeois, J.P., Rakic, P., 1997. Synaptic substrate of cognitive development: life-span analysis of synaptogenesis in the prefrontal cortex of the non-human primate. In: Krasnegor, N.A., Lyon, G.R., Goldman-Rakic, P.S. (Eds.), Development of the Prefrontal Cortex : Evolution, Neurobiology, and Behavior. P.H. Brookes Pub. Co., Baltimore, pp. 27–47.
- Gorno-Tempini, M.L., Pradelli, S., Serafini, M., Pagnoni, G., Baraldi, P., Porro, C., Nicoletti, R., Umita, C., Nichelli, P., 2001. Explicit and incidental facial expression processing: an fMRI study. Neuroimage 14, 465–473.
- Gottfried, J.A., Deichmann, R., Winston, J.S., Dolan, R.J., 2002a. Functional heterogeneity in human olfactory cortex: an event-related functional magnetic resonance imaging study. J. Neurosci. 22, 10819– 10828.
- Gottfried, J.A., Dolan, R.J., 2003. The nose smells what the eye sees: crossmodal visual facilitation of human olfactory perception. Neuron 39, 375–386.
- Gottfried, J.A., O'Doherty, J., Dolan, R.J., 2002b. Appetitive and aversive olfactory learning in humans studied using event-related functional magnetic resonance imaging. J. Neurosci. 22, 10829–10837.
- Gottfried, J.A., O'Doherty, J., Dolan, R.J., 2003. Encoding predictive reward value in human amygdala and orbitofrontal cortex. Science 301, 1104–1107.
- Gray, J.A., 1975. Elements of a Two-Process Theory of Learning. Academic Press, London.
- Gusnard, D.A., Ollinger, J.M., Shulman, G.L., Cloninger, C.R., Price, J.L., Van Essen, D.C., Raichle, M.E., 2003. Persistence and brain circuitry. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 100, 3479–3484.
- Haber, S.N., Kunishio, K., Mizobuchi, M., Lynd Balta, E., 1995. The orbital and medial prefrontal circuit through the primate basal ganglia. J. Neurosci. 15, 4851–4867.
- Harlow, J.M., 1848. Passage of an iron rod through the head. Boston Med. Surg. J. 39, 389–393.
- Hasselmo, M.E., Rolls, E.T., Baylis, G.C., 1989a. The role of expression and identity in the face-selective responses of neurons in the temporal visual cortex of the monkey. Behav. Brain Res. 32, 203–218.
- Hasselmo, M.E., Rolls, E.T., Baylis, G.C., Nalwa, V., 1989b. Object-centred encoding by face-selective neurons in the cortex in the superior temporal sulcus of the the monkey. Exp. Brain Res. 75, 417– 429.
- Hobday, D.I., Aziz, Q., Thacker, N., Hollander, I., Jackson, A., Thompson, D.G., 2001. A study of the cortical processing of ano-rectal sensation using functional MRI. Brain 124, 361–368.
- Hornak, J., Bramham, J., Rolls, E.T., Morris, R.G., O'Doherty, J., Bullock, P.R., Polkey, C.E., 2003. Changes in emotion after circumscribed surgical lesions of the orbitofrontal and cingulate cortices. Brain 126, 1671–1712.
- Hornak, J., O'Doherty, J., Bramham, J., Rolls, E.T., Morris, R.G., Bullock, P.R., Polkey, C.E., 2004. Reward-related reversal learning after surgical excisions in orbitofrontal and dorsolateral prefrontal cortex in humans. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 16, 463–478.
- Hornak, J., Rolls, E.T., Wade, D., 1996. Face and voice expression identification in patients with emotional and behavioural changes following ventral frontal lobe damage. Neuropsychologia 34, 247–261.
- Hsieh, J.C., Belfrage, M., Stone-Elander, S., Hansson, P., Ingvar, M., 1995. Central representation of chronic ongoing neuropathic pain studied by positron emission tomography. Pain 63, 225–236.
- Iversen, S.D., Mishkin, M., 1970. Perseverative interference in monkeys following selective lesions of the inferior prefrontal convexity. Exp. Brain Res. 11, 376–386.
- Iwase, M., Ouchi, Y., Okada, H., Yokoyama, C., Nobezawa, S., Yoshikawa, E., Tsukada, H., Takeda, M., Yamashita, K., Yamaguti, K., Kuratsune, H., Shimizu, A., Watanabe, Y., 2002. Neural substrates of human facial

expression of pleasant emotion induced by comic films: a PET study. Neuroimage 17, 758–768.

James, W., 1890. The Principles of Psychology. Henry Holt, New York.

- Janata, P., Birk, J.L., Van Horn, J.D., Leman, M., Tillmann, B., Bharucha, J.J., 2002. The cortical topography of tonal structures underlying Western music. Science 298, 2167–2170.
- Konishi, S., Nakajima, K., Uchida, I., Kikyo, H., Kameyama, M., Miyashita, Y., 1999. Common inhibitory mechanism in human inferior prefrontal cortex revealed by event-related functional MRI. Brain 122, 981–991.
- Kringelbach, M.L., 2002. D.Phil. thesis, The Functional Neuroanatomy of Emotion. University of Oxford, Oxford.
- Kringelbach, M.L., de Araujo, I.E.T., Rolls, E.T., 2004. Taste-related activity in the human dorsolateral prefrontal cortex. Neuroimage 21, 781–788.
- Kringelbach, M.L., O'Doherty, J., Rolls, E.T., Andrews, C., 2003. Activation of the human orbitofrontal cortex to a liquid food stimulus is correlated with its subjective pleasantness. Cereb. Cortex 13, 1064– 1071.
- Kringelbach, M.L., Rolls, E.T., 2003. Neural correlates of rapid context-dependent reversal learning in a simple model of human social interaction. Neuroimage 20, 1371–1383.
- Lafleur, M.F., Jackson, P.L., Malouin, F., Richards, C.L., Evans, A.C., Doyon, J., 2002. Motor learning produces parallel dynamic functional changes during the execution and imagination of sequential foot movements. Neuroimage 16, 142–157.
- Lange, C.G., 1887. Über Gemustbewegungen. Danish org. Om Sindsbevægelser, Leipzig.
- Lorenz, J., Cross, D., Minoshima, S., Morrow, T., Paulson, P., Casey, K., 2002. A unique representation of heat allodynia in the human brain. Neuron 35, 383–393.
- Lorenz, J., Minoshima, S., Casey, K.L., 2003. Keeping pain out of mind: the role of the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex in pain modulation. Brain 126, 1079–1091.
- Lotze, M., Wietek, B., Birbaumer, N., Ehrhardt, J., Grodd, W., Enck, P., 2001. Cerebral activation during anal and rectal stimulation. Neuroimage 14, 1027–1034.
- Macmillan, M., 2000. An Odd Kind of Fame: Stories of Phineas Gage. MIT Press, Cambridge.
- Maratos, E.J., Dolan, R.J., Morris, J.S., Henson, R.N., Rugg, M.D., 2001. Neural activity associated with episodic memory for emotional context. Neuropsychologia 39, 910–920.
- McBride, T., Arnold, S.E., Gur, R.C., 1999. A comparative volumetric analysis of the prefrontal cortex in human and baboon MRI. Brain. Behav. Evol. 54, 159–166.
- Mesulam, M.-M., Mufson, E.J., 1982. Insula of the old world monkey. III Efferent cortical output and comments on function. J. Comp. Neurol. 212, 38–52.
- Mesulam, M.-M., Mufson, E.J., 1984. Neural inputs into the nucleus basalis of the substantia innominata in the rhesus monkey. Brain 107, 253–274 (Chapter 4).
- Moll, J., de Oliveira-Souza, R., Bramati, I.E., Grafman, J., 2002. Functional networks in emotional moral and nonmoral social judgments. Neuroimage 16, 696–703.
- Mora, F., Avrith, D.B., Phillips, A.G., Rolls, E.T., 1979. Effects of satiety on self-stimulation of the orbitofrontal cortex in the monkey. Neurosci. Lett. 13, 141–145.
- Morecraft, R.J., Geula, C., Mesulam, M.-M., 1992. Cytoarchitecture and neural afferents of orbitofrontal cortex in the brain of the monkey. J. Comp. Neurol. 232, 341–358.
- Morris, J.S., Dolan, R.J., 2001. Involvement of human amygdala and orbitofrontal cortex in hunger-enhanced memory for food stimuli. J. Neurosci. 21, 5304–5310.
- Morris, J.S., Friston, K.J., Büchel, C., Frith, C.D., Young, A.W., Calder, A.J., Dolan, R.J., 1998. A neuromodulatory role for the human amygdala in processing emotional facial expressions. Brain 121, 47–57.

- Morris, J.S., Scott, S.K., Dolan, R.J., 1999. Saying it with feeling: neural responses to emotional vocalizations. Neuropsychologia 37, 1155– 1163.
- Nathaniel-James, D.A., Frith, C.D., 2002. The role of the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex: evidence from the effects of contextual constraint in a sentence completion task. Neuroimage 16, 1094–1102.
- Nobre, A.C., Coull, J.T., Frith, C.D., Mesulam, M.M., 1999. Orbitofrontal cortex is activated during breaches of expectation in tasks of visual attention. Nature Neurosci. 2, 11–12.
- O'Doherty, J., Kringelbach, M.L., Rolls, E.T., Hornak, J., Andrews, C., 2001. Abstract reward and punishment representations in the human orbitofrontal cortex. Nat. Neurosci. 4, 95–102.
- O'Doherty, J., Winston, J., Critchley, H., Perrett, D., Burt, D.M., Dolan, R.J., 2003a. Beauty in a smile: the role of medial orbitofrontal cortex in facial attractiveness. Neuropsychologia 41, 147–155.
- O'Doherty, J.P., Dayan, P., Friston, K., Critchley, H., Dolan, R.J., 2003b. Temporal difference models and reward-related learning in the human brain. Neuron 38, 329–337.
- O'Doherty, J.P., Deichmann, R., Critchley, H.D., Dolan, R.J., 2002. Neural responses during anticipation of a primary taste reward. Neuron 33, 815–826.
- Ojemann, J.G., Akbudak, E., Snyder, A.Z., McKinstry, R.C., Raichle, M.E., Conturo, T.E., 1997. Anatomic localization and quantitative analysis of gradient refocused echo-planar fMRI susceptibility artifacts. Neuroimage 6, 156–167.
- Öngür, D., Price, J.L., 1998. Prefrontal cortical projections to the hypothalamus in macaque monkeys. J. Comp. Neurol. 401, 480–505.
- Öngür, D., Price, J.L., 2000. The organization of networks within the orbital and medial prefrontal cortex of rats, monkeys and humans. Cereb. Cortex 10, 206–219.
- Papez, J., 1929. Comparative Neurology. Crowell, New York.
- Passingham, R.E., 1982. The Human Primate. W.H. Freeman, Oxford. Patterson II, J.C., Ungerleider, L.G., Bandettini, P.A., 2002. Task-independent functional brain activity correlation with skin conductance changes: an fMRI study. Neuroimage 17, 1797–1806.
- Petrides, M., 1994. Frontal lobes and behaviour. Curr. Opin. Neurobiol. 4, 207–211.
- Petrides, M., Pandya, D.N., 1994. Comparative cytoarchitectonic analysis of the human and the macaque frontal cortex. In: Boller, F., Grafman, J. (Eds.), Handbook of Neuropsychology, vol. 9. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 17–58.
- Petrovic, P., Ingvar, M., 2002. Imaging cognitive modulation of pain processing. Pain 95, 1–5.
- Petrovic, P., Kalso, E., Petersson, K.M., Ingvar, M., 2002a. Placebo and opioid analgesia—imaging a shared neuronal network. Science 295, 1737–1740.
- Petrovic, P., Petersson, K.M., Ghatan, P.H., Stone-Elander, S., Ingvar, M., 2000. Pain-related cerebral activation is altered by a distracting cognitive task. Pain 85, 19–30.
- Petrovic, P., Petersson, K.M., Hansson, P., Ingvar, M., 2002b. A regression analysis study of the primary somatosensory cortex during pain. Neuroimage 16, 1142–1150.
- Phillips, M.L., Williams, L., Senior, C., Bullmore, E.T., Brammer, M.J., Andrew, C., Williams, S.C., David, A.S., 1999. A differential neural response to threatening and non-threatening negative facial expressions in paranoid and non-paranoid schizophrenics. Psychiatry Res. 92, 11– 31.
- Porrino, L.J., Goldman-Rakic, P.S., 1982. Brainstem innervation of prefrontal and anterior cingulate cortex in the rhesus monkey revealed by retrograde transport of HRP. J. Comp. Neurol. 205, 63–76.
- Rahman, S., Sahakian, B.J., Hodges, J.R., Rogers, R.D., Robbins, T.W., 1999. Specific cognitive deficits in mild frontal variant frontotemporal dementia. Brain 122, 1469–1493.
- Rainville, P., Hofbauer, R.K., Paus, T., Duncan, G.H., Bushnell, M.C., Price, D.D., 1999. Cerebral mechanisms of hypnotic induction and suggestion. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 11, 110–125.
- Reisenzein, R., 1983. The Schachter theory of emotion: two decades later. Psychol. Bull. 94, 239–264.

- Rempel-Clower, N.L., Barbas, H., 1998. Topographic organization of connections between the hypothalamus and prefrontal cortex in the rhesus monkey. J. Comp. Neurol. 398, 393–419.
- Rilling, J., Gutman, D., Zeh, T., Pagnoni, G., Berns, G., Kilts, C., 2002. A neural basis for social cooperation. Neuron 35, 395–405.
- Rizzolatti, G., Camarda, R., Fogassi, L., Gentilucci, M., Luppino, G., Matelli, M., 1988. Functional organization of inferior area 6 in the macaque monkey. Area F5 and the control of distal movements. Exp. Brain Res. 71, 491–507.
- Rogers, R., Everitt, B., Baldacchino, A., Johnson, A., Swainson, R., London, M., et al., 1999a. Dissociable deficits in the decision-making cognition of chronic amphetamine abusers, opiate abusers, patients with focal damage to prefrontal cortex, and tryptophan-depleted normal volunteers: evidence for monoaminergic mechanisms. Neuropsychopharmacology 20, 322–339.
- Rogers, R.D., Owen, A.M., Middleton, H.C., Williams, E.J., Pickard, J.D., Sahakian, B.J., Robbins, T.W., 1999b. Choosing between small, likely rewards and large, unlikely rewards activates inferior and orbital prefrontal cortex. J. Neurosci. 19, 9029–9038.
- Rolls, E.T., 1990. A theory of emotion, and its application to understanding the neural basis of emotion. Cogn. Emotion 4, 161–190.
- Rolls, E.T., 1997. Taste and olfactory processing in the brain and its relation to the control of eating. Crit. Rev. Neurobiol. 11, 263–287.
- Rolls, E.T., 1999a. The Brain and Emotion. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Rolls, E.T., 1999b. The functions of the orbitofrontal cortex. Neurocase 5, 301–312.
- Rolls, E.T., 2000a. The orbitofrontal cortex and reward. Cereb. Cortex 10, 284–294.
- Rolls, E.T., 2000b. Précis of the brain and emotion. Behav. Brain Sci. 23, 177–233.
- Rolls, E.T., 2002. The functions of the orbitofrontal cortex. In: Stuss, D.T., Knight, R.T. (Eds.), Principles of Frontal Lobe Function. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 354–375 (Chapter 23).
- Rolls, E.T., 2004. The functions of the orbitofrontal cortex. Brain Cogn., in press.
- Rolls, E.T., Baylis, L.L., 1994. Gustatory, olfactory, and visual convergence within the primate orbitofrontal cortex. J. Neurosci. 14, 5437–5452.
- Rolls, E.T., Critchley, H.D., Browning, A.S., Hernadi, A., Lenard, L., 1999. Responses to the sensory properties of fat of neurons in the primate orbitofrontal cortex. J. Neurosci. 19, 1532–1540.
- Rolls, E.T., Critchley, H.D., Browning, A.S., Inoue, K., in preparation. Face-selective and auditory neurons in the primate orbitofrontal cortex.
- Rolls, E.T., Critchley, H.D., Mason, R., Wakeman, E.A., 1996. Orbitofrontal cortex neurons: role in olfactory and visual association learning. J. Neurophysiol. 75, 1970–1981.
- Rolls, E.T., Deco, G., 2002. Computational Neuroscience of Vision. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Rolls, E.T., Hornak, J., Wade, D., McGrath, J., 1994. Emotion-related learning in patients with social and emotional changes associated with frontal lobe damage. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 57, 1518–1524.
- Rolls, E.T., Kringelbach, M.L., de Araujo, I.E.T., 2003a. Different representations of pleasant and unpleasant odors in the human brain. Eur. J. Neurosci. 18, 695–703.
- Rolls, E.T., O'Doherty, J., Kringelbach, M.L., Francis, S., Bowtell, R., McGlone, F., 2003b. Representations of pleasant and painful touch in the human orbitofrontal and cingulate cortices. Cereb. Cortex 13, 308–317.
- Rolls, E.T., Scott, T.R., 2003. Central taste anatomy and neurophysiology. In: Doty, R.L. (Ed.), Handbook of Olfaction and Gustation, second ed. Dekker, New York, pp. 679–705 (Chapter 33).
- Rolls, E.T., Sienkiewicz, Z.J., Yaxley, S., 1989. Hunger modulates the responses to gustatory stimuli of single neurons in the caudolateral orbitofrontal cortex of the macaque monkey. Eur. J. Neurosci. 1, 53–60.
- Rolls, E.T., Yaxley, S., Sienkiewicz, Z.J., 1990. Gustatory responses of single neurons in the caudolateral orbitofrontal cortex of the macaque monkey. J. Neurophysiol. 64, 1055–1066.

- Romanski, L.M., Tian, B., Fritz, J., Mishkin, M., Goldman-Rakic, P.S., Rauschecker, J.P., 1999. Dual streams of auditory afferents target multiple domains in the primate prefrontal cortex. Nat. Neurosci. 2, 1131–1136.
- Royet, J.P., Hudry, J., Zald, D.H., Godinot, D., Gregoire, M.C., Lavenne, F., Costes, N., Holley, A., 2001. Functional neuroanatomy of different olfactory judgments. Neuroimage 13, 506–519.
- Royet, J.P., Zald, D., Versace, R., Costes, N., Lavenne, F., Koenig, O., Gervais, R., 2000. Emotional responses to pleasant and unpleasant olfactory, visual, and auditory stimuli: a positron emission tomography study. J. Neurosci. 20, 7752–7759.
- Savage, C.R., Deckersbach, T., Heckers, S., Wagner, A.D., Schacter, D.L., et al., 2001. Prefrontal regions supporting spontaneous and directed application of verbal learning strategies: evidence from PET. Brain 124, 219–231.
- Schachter, S., Singer, J., 1962. Cognitive, social and physiological determinants of emotional state. Psychol. Rev. 69, 387–399.
- Schnider, A., Treyer, V., Buck, A., 2000. Selection of currently relevant memories by the human posterior medial orbitofrontal cortex. J. Neurosci. 20, 5580–5584.
- Semendeferi, K., Damasio, H., Frank, R., Van Hoesen, G.W., 1997. The evolution of the frontal lobes: a volumetric analysis based on three-dimensional reconstructions of magnetic resonance scans of human and ape brains. J. Hum. Evol. 32, 375–388.
- Shallice, T., 1982. Specific impairments of planning. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B. Biol. Sci. 298, 199–209.
- Small, D.M., Gregory, M.D., Mak, Y.E., Gitelman, D., Mesulam, M.M., Parrish, T., 2003. Dissociation of neural representation of intensity and affective valuation in human gustation. Neuron 39, 701–711.
- Small, D.M., Jones-Gotman, M., Zatorre, R.J., Petrides, M., Evans, A.C., 1997. Flavor processing: more than the sum of its parts. Neuroreport 8, 3913–3917.
- Small, D.M., Zald, D.H., Jones-Gotman, M., Zatorre, R.J., Pardo, J.V., Frey, S., Petrides, M., 1999. Human cortical gustatory areas: a review of functional neuroimaging data. Neuroreport 10, 7–14.
- Small, D.M., Zatorre, R.J., Dagher, A., Evans, A.C., Jones-Gotman, M., 2001. Changes in brain activity related to eating chocolate: from pleasure to aversion. Brain 124, 1720–1733.
- Sobel, N., Prabhakaran, V., Desmond, J.E., Glover, G.H., Goode, R.L., Sullivan, E.V., Gabrieli, J.D.E., 1998. Sniffing and smelling: separate subsystems in the human olfactory cortex. Nature 392, 282–286.
- Takagi, S.F., 1991. Olfactory frontal cortex and multiple olfactory processing in primates. In: Peters, A., Jones, E.G. (Eds.), Cerebral Cortex, vol. 9. Plenum Press, New York, pp. 133–152.
- Tanabe, T., Iino, M., Takagi, S.F., 1975. Discrimination of odors in olfactory bulb, pyriform-amygdaloid areas, and orbitofrontal cortex of the monkey. J. Neurophysiol. 38, 1284–1296.
- Thorpe, S.J., Rolls, E.T., Maddison, S., 1983. Neuronal activity in the orbitofrontal cortex of the behaving monkey. Exp. Brain Res. 49, 93– 115.
- Thut, G., Schultz, W., Roelcke, U., Nienhusmeier, M., Missimer, J., Maguire, R.P., Leenders, K.L., 1997. Activation of the human brain by monetary reward. Neuroreport 8, 1225–1228.
- Uylings, H.B., van Eden, C.G., 1990. Qualitative and quantitative comparison of the prefrontal cortex in rat and in primates, including humans. Prog. Brain Res. 85, 31–62.
- Van Essen, D.C., Lewis, J.W., Drury, H.A., Hadjikhani, N., Tootell, R.B., Bakircioglu, M., Miller, M.I., 2001. Mapping visual cortex in monkeys and humans using surface-based atlases. Vision Res. 41, 1359–1378.
- Van Hoesen, G.W., Morecraft, R.J., Vogt, B.A., 1993. Connections of the monkey cingulate cortex. In: Vogt, B.A., Gabriel, M. (Eds.), The Neurobiology of the Cingulate Cortex and Limbic Thalamus: A Comprehensive Handbook. Birkhäuser, Boston, pp. 249–284.
- Verhagen, J.V., Rolls, E.T., Kadohisa, M., 2003. Neurons in the primate orbitofrontal cortex respond to fat texture independently of viscosity. J. Neurophysiol. 90, 1514–1515.

- Völlm, B.A., de Araujo, I.E.T., Cowen, P.J., Rolls, E.T., Kringelbach, M.L., Smith, K.A., Jezzard, P., Heal, R.J., Matthews, P.M., 2004. Methamphetamine activates reward circuitry in drug naïve human subjects. Neuropsychopharmacology, in press.
- Walker, A.E., 1940. A cytoarchitectural study of the prefrontal area of the macaque monkey. J. Comp. Neurol. 73, 59–86.
- Weiskrantz, L., 1968. Emotion. In: Weiskrantz, L. (Ed.), Analysis of Behavioural Change. Harper and Row, New York, pp. 50–90.
- Wicker, B., Perrett, D.I., Baron-Cohen, S., Decety, J., 2003. Being the target of another's emotion: a PET study. Neuropsychologia 41, 139– 146.
- Wilson, J., Jenkinson, M., de Araujo, I.E.T., Kringelbach, M.L., Rolls, E.T., Jezzard, P., 2002. Fast, fully automated global and local magnetic field optimization for fMRI of the human brain. Neuroimage 17, 967– 976.
- Winston, J.S., Strange, B.A., O'Doherty, J., Dolan, R.J., 2002. Automatic and intentional brain responses during evaluation of trustworthiness of faces. Nat. Neurosci. 5, 277–283.

- Zald, D.H., Hagen, M.C., Pardo, J.V., 2002a. Neural correlates of tasting concentrated quinine and sugar solutions. J. Neurophysiol. 87, 1068– 1075.
- Zald, D.H., Lee, J.T., Fluegel, K.W., Pardo, J.V., 1998. Aversive gustatory stimulation activates limbic circuits in humans. Brain 121, 1143– 1154.
- Zald, D.H., Mattson, D.L., Pardo, J.V., 2002b. Brain activity in ventromedial prefrontal cortex correlates with individual differences in negative affect. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 99, 2450–2454.
- Zald, D.H., Pardo, J.V., 1997. Emotion, olfaction, and the human amygdala: amygdala activation during aversive olfactory stimulation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 94, 4119–4124.
- Zatorre, R.J., Jones-Gotman, M., Evans, A.C., Meyer, E., 1992. Functional localization and lateralization of human olfactory cortex. Nature 360, 339–340.
- Zatorre, R.J., Jones-Gotman, M., Rouby, C., 2000. Neural mechanisms involved in odor pleasantness and intensity judgments. Neuroreport 11, 2711–2716.